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AUTHOR: The Hon Justice Stephen Charles n2

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n2 Judge of the Court of Appeal of Victoria.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

ABSTRACT: The purpose of this article is to re-examine the arguments for and
against the advocate's immunity from liability for negligence in court, in the
light of recent decisions, particularly that of the House of Lords in Arthur J S
Hall & Co v Simons , n3 and to consider the arguments that exist for retaining
any such immunity, particularly for Australia.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n3 [2002] 1 AC 615; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

TEXT: A brief history of the immunity

The immunity of the advocate [*2] is of long-standing, not simply existing
out of the barrister's inability to sue for fees. The public policy aspects had
been accepted before Swinfen v Lord Chelmsford n4 in 1860. But the first
comprehensive statement of the reasons for the rule appeared in Rondel v
Worsley . n5 The plaintiff, Rondel, had been convicted of causing grievous bodily
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harm and sentenced to 18 months' imprisonment. During his trial he was given a
'dock brief' and chose the defendant to act as his barrister. His complaint was
that the respondent had failed to elicit certain evidence from witnesses at the
trial, failed to cross-examine prosecution witnesses in such a way as to show
that the wounds caused to the victim could not have been inflicted by a knife,
and failed in examining or re-examining a defence witness to bring out evidence
of the existence of associates of the victim at the scene of the accident. The
House of Lords held that a barrister was immune from an action for negligence at
the suit of a client in respect of his conduct and management of a cause in
court and the preliminary work connected therewith, on grounds of public policy.
The following policy factors contributed to the decision: [*3]

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n4 (1860) 5 H & N 890; 157 ER 1436.

n5 [1969] 1 AC 191; [1967] 3 All ER 993.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

(i) The administration of justice requires that advocates should be able to
carry out their duty to the court fearlessly and independently of the demands of
the client;

(ii) The undesirability of re-litigating the earlier case in the context of a
collateral attack being made upon it, leading also to the prolonging of
litigation;

(iii) All those directly involved in the hearing should be able to speak
freely in court without the fear of being sued for their actions or comments;

(iv) Barristers are obliged to accept any client, however difficult, who
seeks their services.

Rondel v Worsley actually commenced the process of diluting the advocate's
immunity from suit, because the immunity was limited to the advocate's conduct
and management of a cause in court and the preliminary work connected therewith
such as the drawing of pleadings. The extension of this immunity outside a court
and to preliminary work connected therewith was considered [*4] in the Court of
Appeal in New Zealand in Rees v Sinclair . n6 Giving more precision to the
expression 'conduct and management', McCarthy P said of this phrase:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n6 [1974] 1 NZLR 180.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

I cannot narrow the protection to what is done in court; it must be wider
than that and includes some pre-trial work. Each piece of before-trial work
should, however, be tested against the one rule; that the protection exists only
where the particular work is so intimately connected with the conduct of the
cause in court that it can be fairly said to be a preliminary decision affecting
the way that cause is to be conducted when it comes to a hearing. The protection
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should not be given any wider application than is absolutely necessary in the
interests of the administration of justice, and that is why I would not be
prepared to include anything which does not come within the test I have stated.
n7

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n7 Ibid, at 187.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*5]

This issue was further considered by the House of Lords in Saif Ali v Sydney
Mitchell & Co . n8 The plaintiff had been injured in a motor car accident between
a van in which he was travelling as a passenger and a car driven by a woman, but
owned by her husband. A barrister settled proceedings claiming damages against
the husband, but not the woman driver. Before a relevant limitation period
expired the barrister was consulted about allegations of contributory negligence
by the driver of the van and that the wife was not driving as agent for her
husband, but did not advise any change in the writ or the statement of claim.
The original proceedings were discontinued at a time when any possible claim by
the plaintiff against the wife or the van driver were timebarred.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n8 [1980] AC 198; [1978] 3 All ER 1033.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

A third party claim was issued against the barrister claiming that he had
been negligent in failing to give advice to take proceedings against either or
both of the drivers concerned. The House of Lords held that [*6] the
barrister's immunity was not confined to what was done in court but included
some pre-trial work, but that the protection should not be given any wider
application than was absolutely necessary in the interests of the administration
of justice; and that each piece of pre-trial work had to be tested against the
one rule, whether the particular work was so intimately connected with the
conduct of the cause in court that it could fairly be said to be a preliminary
decision affecting the way that cause was to be conducted when it came to a
hearing. Lord Diplock said of the competing duties owed by an advocate to the
client and the court that this argument:

loses much of its cogency when the scene of the exercise of the barrister's
judgment as to where the balance lies between these duties is shifted from the
hurly-burly of the trial to the relative tranquillity of the barrister's
chambers. n9

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n9 Ibid, at AC 220.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The 'cab-rank' principle was also put to one side, his Lordship taking the view
that in reality, at [*7] least in civil litigation, it was doubtful whether it
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resulted often in counsel having to accept work which he would not otherwise be
willing to undertake. As to the other two grounds, however, Lord Diplock's words
should be quoted at some length:

The first is that the barrister's immunity from liability for what he says
and does in court is part of the general immunity from civil liability which
attaches to all persons in respect of their participation in proceedings before
a court of justice; judges, court officials, witnesses, parties, counsel and
solicitors alike. The immunity is based on public policy, designed, as was said
by Lord Morris of Borth-y-Gest [[1969] 1 AC at 251], to ensure that trials are
conducted without avoidable stress and tensions of alarm and fear in those who
have a part to play in them. As was pointed out by Starke J in Cabassi v Vila
(1940) 64 CLR 130, 141, a case in the High Court of Australia, 'The law protects
witnesses and others, not for their benefit, but for a higher interest, namely,
the advancement of public justice.' The courts have been vigilant to prevent
this immunity from indirect as well as direct attack -- for instance by suing
witnesses [*8] for damages for giving perjured evidence or for conspiracy to
give false evidence; Marrinan v Vibart [1963] 1 QB 528. In Watson v M'Ewan
[1905] AC 480, this House held that in the case of witnesses the protection
extended not only to the evidence that they give in court but to statements made
by the witness to the client and to the solicitor in preparing the witness's
proof for the trial; since, unless these statements were protected, the
protection to which the witness would be entitled at the trial could be
circumvented.

The second reason is also based upon the need to maintain the integrity of
public justice. An action for negligence against a barrister for the way in
which he has conducted a case in court is founded upon the supposition that his
lack of skill or care has resulted in the court having reached a decision that
was not merely adverse to his client as to liability or quantum of damages but
was wrong in being adverse and in consequence was unjust, for otherwise no
damage could be shown to have resulted from the barrister's act or omission of
which complaint is made. The client cannot be heard to complain that the
barrister's lack of skill or care prevented him [*9] from obtaining a wrong
decision in his favour from a court of justice. So he must prove that if the
action had been conducted competently by his counsel he would have succeeded
instead of failed.

Under the English system of administration of justice, the appropriate method
of correcting a wrong decision of a court of justice reached after a contested
hearing is by appeal against the judgment to a superior court. This is not based
solely on technical doctrines of res judicata but upon principles of public
policy, which also discourage collateral attack on the correctness of a
subsisting judgment of a court of trial upon a contested issue by a re-trial of
the same issue, either directly or indirectly in a court of co-ordinate
jurisdiction. Yet a re-trial of any issue decided against a barrister's client
in favour of an adverse party in the action in respect of which allegations of
negligent conduct by the barrister are made would be an indirect consequence of
entertaining such an action.

The re-trial of the issue in the previous action, if it depended on oral
evidence, would have to be undertaken de novo. This would involve calling anew
after a lapse of time witnesses who had been [*10] called at the previous trial
and eliciting their evidence before a different judge by questions in
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examination and cross-examination that were not the same as those that had been
put to them at the previous trial. The circumstances in which the barrister had
made decisions as to the way in which he would conduct the previous trial, and
the material on which those decisions were based, could not be reproduced in the
re-trial; and the initial question in the action for negligence: whether it has
been established that the decision adverse to the client reached by the court in
the previous trial was wrong, would become hopelessly entangled with the second
question: whether it has been established that notwithstanding the differences
in the circumstances in which the previous trial was conducted, it was the
negligent act or omission of the barrister in the conduct of his client's case
that caused the wrong decision by the court and not any other of those
differences. n10

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n10 Ibid, at AC 222-3.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The principal statement [*11] of the rule in Australia is to be found in
Giannarelli v Wraith . n11 Three members of the Giannarelli family were convicted
of perjury under s 314 of the Crimes Act 1958 (Vic) as a result of evidence
which they gave to a Royal Commission into the Federated Ship Painters' and
Dockers' Union. Appeals by two of the brothers were dismissed in the Court of
Criminal Appeal, but allowed by the High Court and their convictions quashed on
the ground that s 6DD of the Royal Commissions Act (1902) (Cth) had rendered the
evidence given by them inadmissible on the perjury charges. Proceedings were
then instituted in the Supreme Court of Victoria claiming damages for negligence
against certain of the barristers who had represented the Giannarellis at
various stages of their criminal proceedings. The negligence alleged was the
defendants' supposed failure to advise that s 6DD would render the evidence
given in the Royal Commission inadmissible and thus defeat the Crown case, and
their failure to object on that ground to the tender of that evidence. I should
say that the section had indeed been considered by the barristers involved, some
of whom had given written advice that the section could [*12] not be relied
upon, in light of existing High Court authority. The High Court, by majority,
applied Rondel v Worsley and Saif Ali and held that at common law a barrister
cannot be sued by his client for negligence in the conduct of a case in court or
in work out of court which leads to a decision affecting the conduct of the case
in court.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n11 (1988) 165 CLR 543; 81 ALR 417.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Only one judge, Brennan J, regarded the 'cab-rank' rule as relevant to the
need to continue the immunity. Although his Honour emphasised the importance of
the rule and the necessity of preserving it, he did so by way of obiter. The
other judges did not accord the rule significant weight.

Four of the seven judges concluded that there was a strong element of public
interest in supporting counsel's overriding duty to the court, the performance
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of which would sometimes require counsel to act contrary to the client's
specific instructions or views as to the conduct of the case. The course of
litigation must depend to a considerable extent on [*13] the exercise by
counsel of an independent discretion in the management of the case, for example
as to which witnesses should be called, the questions put in cross-examination,
the topics to be covered and the points of law to be raised. Several of the
judges considered that abrogation of the immunity would put at risk the
assistance the court received from counsel and that if counsel were to be
exposed to liability for negligence for what was done in court, there was a
serious risk that this would influence the exercise of counsel's judgment as to
the conduct of the case. Mason CJ, Wilson and Dawson JJ all considered that the
immunity was justified by the rule granting absolute privilege to all those who
take a direct part in court proceedings. In Munster v Lamb , n12 it had been
recognised that it is in the public interest that those who take part in court
proceedings should be able to speak freely in court without being liable in
damages for what they say. In this case, where the defendant's solicitor was
sued for defamation in respect of words uttered by the plaintiff in earlier
proceedings in which the defendant had appeared as his advocate, the Court of
Appeal held the action [*14] would not lie because of the absolute privilege
accorded to judges, witnesses and counsel for words uttered in the course of
judicial proceedings.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n12 (1883) 11 QBD 588.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

In Giannarelli , a principal concern was that the abrogation of the immunity
would lead to relitigation of the principal proceedings. Three members of the
court considered that an attack on the initial decision would open it to
challenge, thus undermining the status of the original decision and thereby
putting at risk public confidence in the decisions of courts, working also
against the need for finality in litigation.

Giannarelli was followed in Keefe v Marks . n13 In this case a statement of
claim, which pleaded that where a barrister was briefed 'to advise and appear'
in a common law negligence action for damages for personal injuries, and where
the barrister failed either to amend, plead or claim interest, and where no
order for interest was made as a result of which the plaintiff suffered damages
which gave rise to a liability in the [*15] solicitor for which the barrister
was liable either for contribution or indemnity, was held not to disclose a
reasonable cause of action in negligence against the barrister and was properly
struck out. The case is of interest because the principal judgment in the
majority was given by Gleeson CJ, before he became Chief Justice of Australia,
his Honour holding n14 that the particular 'pre-trial work' of which complaint
was there made was 'so intimately connected with the conduct of the cause in
court that it can fairly be said to be a preliminary decision affecting the way
that cause (was) to be conducted when it (came) to a hearing'.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n13 (1989) 16 NSWLR 713.
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n14 Ibid, at 719-20.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Arthur J S Hall & Co v Simons

In Hall v Simons , seven members of the House of Lords heard three separate
appeals, each of which involved claims for negligence made against solicitors
advising in or negotiating settlements of proceedings. In the first case the
solicitors brought proceedings as plaintiffs seeking recovery of their [*16]
fees in protracted litigation, and the defendant counterclaimed alleging
negligence on the part of the solicitors in failing to advise properly as to the
liability of other parties and as to timeous settlement. The second case
involved matrimonial ancillary relief proceedings in which the plaintiff husband
settled, on the basis of the wife's valuation of the former matrimonial home, so
that she was to receive a guaranteed sum from the proceeds of its sale. When the
property was sold at a reduced figure the plaintiff applied successfully to have
the previous consent order set aside and the sum payable to the wife varied. He
then claimed damages for negligence from his solicitors, claiming that they had
failed to provide proper advice on valuation and division of the proceeds of
sale. The third case also involved matrimonial ancillary relief proceedings. The
plaintiff wife had been advised to settle at a lower level of periodical payment
on the incorrect basis that her husband's relationship with a cohabitee had
ceased. She later discovered that her former husband had married the cohabitee
and sought to appeal against the previous consent order, also commencing
proceedings for negligence [*17] against the solicitor/defendants, alleging
that they had failed to instruct competent counsel and to investigate properly
the situation relating to the cohabitee.

In each case the judge at first instance concluded that the solicitors
enjoyed an advocate's immunity from suit and struck out the client's claims
against them as an abuse of process. The Court of Appeal heard the cases
together but ruled that in none of the cases were the solicitors immune from
suit and restored the client's claims.

All seven law lords held that the public interest in the administration of
justice no longer required that advocates enjoy immunity from suit for alleged
negligence in the conduct of civil proceedings. Over the dissent of two of their
Lordships, it was held that since a collateral challenge in civil proceedings to
a criminal conviction was prima facie an abuse of process and ordinarily would
be struck out, the immunity from suit was not required to prevent collateral
attacks on criminal decisions. Four of the law lords held that none of the other
factors said to justify the immunity had sufficient weight to warrant its
retention in relation to criminal proceedings and that once a conviction [*18]
had been set aside there could be no public policy objections to an action in
negligence by a client against his legal representatives at a criminal trial.
Accordingly, the public interest no longer required that advocates enjoy
immunity from suit for negligence in the conduct of criminal actions. The House
of Lords dismissed the appeals holding that the client's claims did not invoke
the advocate's immunity from suit and involved nothing which would be unfair to
the solicitors or liable to bring the administration of justice into disrepute.
In the majority, the two principal judgments are those of Lord Steyn and Lord
Hoffmann.
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At first glance the decision, on an issue of such importance, might be
thought surprising in that each of the three cases arose in a fact situation
which could be regarded as unsuitable for determination of the issue. Each case
involved a solicitor giving advice on settlement. The Court of Appeal had
decided that in none of the cases was the advocate's immunity involved. All
members of the House of Lords were in complete agreement with that conclusion.

The abolition of the advocate's traditional immunity was, in that sense,
unnecessary to the decision. Furthermore, [*19] the decision to overturn the
advocate's immunity was made by the House of Lords in circumstances where there
had been previous consideration by the English Parliament of a proposal to
remove the advocate's immunity from suit for negligence and parliament had
determined not to act at the time. n15 It might well be argued on several
grounds that if a long-entrenched immunity from suit is to be removed, it is
preferable that parliament, rather than the courts, should take this course.
A decision of the House of Lords as to the existence of any such immunity must
be retrospective in effect, since ordinarily the courts declare what the law is
(and always has been) rather than announcing a change for the future. n16
Accordingly, the decision in Hall v Simons renders advocates liable to claims
for negligence in relation to past actions as a result of which such advocates
have been made potentially liable to very substantial damages, for which they
may be either not insured at all or inadequately insured; alternatively, if such
advocates are insured, their insurers may be required to indemnify in
circumstances for which premiums wholly inadequate to the newly-discovered risk
have been [*20] received.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n15 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 704; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

n16 Cf, however, Royal Bank of Scotland plc v Etridge (No 2) [2001] 4 All ER
449.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Subsequent consideration of Hall v Simons

Sun Poi Lai v Chamberlain and Hilda Lorraine Lai v Chamberlain n17 were
appeals heard by two judges of the High Court of New Zealand involving claims
against a solicitor advocate in circumstances where the trial of the proceedings
had commenced and continued for some days. At the conclusion of the third day of
hearing, an issue arose as to whether it was appropriate for the Lais to consent
to a judgment being entered against them personally in the event that the court
entered judgment against their company. A solicitor employed by the defendant
firm gave advice to Mr and Mrs Lai and to their company in respect of this
issue. The proceedings were adjourned and in a memorandum the solicitor advised
the court that Mr and Mrs Lai would personally guarantee the payment by the
company of the amount of any judgment resulting [*21] in the proceedings.
Judgment was accordingly entered against all defendants in a very substantial
sum inclusive of cost and interest. Following entry of the judgment the
plaintiffs in the proceedings executed it against various properties owned by
the company and by the Lais personally. In later proceedings Mr and Mrs Lai
alleged negligence in the advice given to them in relation to the giving of the
guarantee of any judgment against the company. The defendant firm relied on the
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defence of the advocate's immunity. Very detailed consideration was given to the
opinions of the law lords in Hall v Simons . Salmon J considered that there
remained two good reasons for retaining the advocate's immunity, the first being
maintaining that degree of independence necessary in order to fulfil the joint
duties to the client and to the court, the second relating to the cab-rank
principle. As to the first of these Salmon J said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n17 Unreported, High Court of New Zealand, Salmon and Laurenson JJ,
19 December 2002.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

So far as an [*22] advocate's duty to the court is concerned, there is no
doubt that in our adversarial system the proper fulfilment of that duty is of
crucial importance to the administration of justice. It can be said that an
advocate should not need the reward of immunity in order to comply with his
ethical obligations. However, in the often highly-charged situation of a trial
it is in the public interest to remove even a sub-conscious concern that the
performance of a duty to the court might lead to an action for negligence.

Comparisons have been made with other professionals, but there is in my view
no other professional who, in his or her daily work, faces that divided loyalty.
All professionals must abide with a code of ethics. Advocates must do that and
fulfil their duty to the court. Essentially the factors which persuaded our
Court of Appeal in Rees v Sinclair and the Australian High Court in Giannarelli
are in my view still valid in this respect.

Salmon J also took the view n18 that the obligation of an advocate to accept
any brief in the area in which he professes to practice which is offered to him
at a proper professional fee commensurate with the length and difficulty of the
[*23] case was still of importance to the administration of justice,
particularly in the area of criminal litigation. Salmon J would therefore have
maintained the immunity, departing only in one respect n19 from the previous
decision of the New Zealand Court of Appeal in Rees v Sinclair , by limiting the
extension of immunity to cover work 'intimately connected' with the conduct of
the cause. In his Honour's view the justification for the immunity arose solely
out of the pressures of the trial process during a court hearing and took the
view that in the case of decisions made outside the courtroom the balance should
come down in favour of the right to a remedy for negligence. Laurenson J on the
other hand saw a clear distinction between civil, on the one hand, and criminal
and family litigation, on the other. As to civil litigation, his Honour
considered n20 that the public policy concerns which had applied in 1974 are
significantly different today. In his view, it would no longer be unfair to
counsel to remove the immunity in civil litigation. However, Laurenson J
maintained a very different view in relation to criminal and family litigation,
considering that there was 'an overwhelming [*24] case to justify the retention
of the immunity in these fields which can still be based on grounds of public
policy'. n21 Particular reliance was placed on the dissenting speeches of Lords
Hope, Hutton and Hobhouse in Hall v Simons , having regard to what was said to be
'their obvious appreciation of the practicalities encountered in this field'.
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n22 Laurenson J considered that if criminal counsel were subject to the prospect
of later suit by their former client 'it will inevitably have the effect of
impairing and/or inhibiting their handling of cases in which they are engaged'.
Laurenson J held n23 that the retention of the immunity was necessary to
preserve and encourage a strong criminal bar, making reference to the cab-rank
rule and considering that the ever-present threat of a claim, whether or not
vexatious, being brought against an advocate would have the potential to impair
and inhibit counsels' performance of their duties. His Honour was inclined to
the view that the immunity should apply only to criminal and family law
litigation and to limit the immunity to work done in the courtroom, including
that done in the course of pre-trial hearings. Laurenson J held that, in
relation [*25] to criminal and family law litigation:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n18 Ibid, at [56].

n19 Ibid, at [60].

n20 Ibid, at [45].

n21 Ibid, at [46].

n22 Ibid, at [47].

n23 Ibid, at [49].

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

In both these fields the retention of the immunity is justified on the basis
of the public interests which require the observance of counsel's duty to the
court and the maintenance of a strong and independent bar. Viewed on a
proportionality basis the public is, in the end, better served by preserving the
immunity for these reasons, than it is by abolishing same in order to conform
with the principle that a remedy should be provided for a wrong. n24

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n24 Ibid, at [74].

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Hall v Simons was also not followed in Scotland in Wright v Paton Farrell ,
n25 in which the court held that the earlier case was concerned only with
English civil law and procedure and was not binding in Scotland.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n25 Court of Session, 27 August 2002.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*26]

I now turn to a consideration of each of the four reasons generally put for
maintaining the advocate's immunity.
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The cab-rank rule

The cab-rank rule obliges barristers to accept any client, however
difficult, who seeks their services in courts in which they hold themselves out
as practising, when properly instructed. The highest this rule has ever been put
was Erskine's famous statement when defending his acceptance of the brief to act
for Tom Paine. In Giannarelli , Brennan J supported the rule in the following
terms:

Whatever the origin of the rule, its observance is essential to the
availability of justice according to law. It is difficult enough to ensure that
justice according to law is generally available; it is unacceptable that the
privileges of legal representation should be available only according to the
predilections of counsel or only on the payment of extravagant fees. If access
to legal representation before the courts were dependent on counsel's
predilections as to the acceptability of the cause or the munificence of the
client, it would be difficult to bring unpopular causes to court and the
profession would become the puppet of the powerful. If the cab rank rule [*27]
be in decline -- and I do not know that it is -- it would be the duty of the
leaders of the Bar and of the professional associations to ensure its
restoration in full vigour. n26

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n26 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 580; 81 ALR 417.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The rule which, of course, binds barristers but not solicitors, serves at
least three purposes. First, it should work towards making justice more
generally available, especially to litigants with difficult or unpopular causes;
secondly, the rule provides any barrister who accepts an unpopular brief with an
unanswerable explanation for having done so -- as was the case with Erskine
himself; thirdly, the rule should advance the administration of justice by
reducing the number of unrepresented litigants in court.

In Hall v Simons , Lord Steyn said n27 that the impact of the rule on the
administration of justice in England is not great, and that it was not likely
that the rule often obliged barristers to undertake work which they would not
otherwise accept. Lord Hoffmann considered the argument that [*28] a barrister,
obliged to accept any client, would be unfairly exposed to vexatious actions by
clients whom any sensible lawyer with freedom of action would have refused to
act for, and on this basis dismissed the argument as without any real substance.
His Lordship doubted n28 whether fear of a vexatious action is a prominent
consideration upon which a barrister would prefer not to act for a client.
Jonathan Hill n29 and Professor Peter Cane n30 have similarly argued that
hospital doctors are unable to select their patients but are nevertheless liable
for negligence, as well as asserting that barristers can raise their fees to
drive away an unwanted client.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n27 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 678; [2000] 3 All ER 673.
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n28 Ibid, at AC 696.

n29 'Litigation and Negligence; a Comparative Study' (1986) 6 Oxford Jnl of
Legal Studies 183 at 184.

n30 Case, Tort Law and Economic Interest , 2nd ed, Clarendon Press, Oxford,
1996, p 236.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Many Australian barristers would, I think, regard these arguments as greatly
undervaluing and, [*29] indeed, misrepresenting the cab-rank rule as it
applies in this country. The Bars here certainly regard the rule as still in
force and to be applied. Most Australian barristers would, I think, be offended
at the suggestion that the cab-rank rule could be evaded by raising their fees,
or using their clerks to ward off an unpopular brief which the barrister was
otherwise obliged to accept. On the other hand, as Lord Upjohn said in Rondel ,
n31 a physician is not bound to undertake any treatment which he does not
advise.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n31 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 281; [1967] 3 All ER 993.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Be that as it may, most of those who have expressed views appear to accept
the intrinsic value of the rule. Lord Steyn described it n32 as a 'valuable
professional rule', and Lord Hoffman called it n33 a 'valuable professional
ethic'. In so far as the cab-rank argument bears on the question of the
advocate's immunity, it is not merely that barristers may be unfairly exposed to
vexatious actions. A much more serious consequence is that if barristers [*30]
lose their immunity for in-court negligence, it is likely to become more
difficult, if not impossible, to insist upon compliance with the rule, as I
think Lord Reid n34 and Lord Pearce n35 recognised in Rondel . Salmon J in Sun
Poi Lai n36 came to similar conclusions, and, I think, Laurenson J, n37 also.
I question, with respect, whether those who discount the importance of the
cab-rank rule have given sufficient weight to this possibility when concluding
that the advocate's immunity should be abolished.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n32 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 678; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

n33 Ibid, at AC 686.

n34 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 227; [1967] 3 All ER 993.

n35 Ibid, at AC 276.

n36 Above n 15, at [56].

n37 Ibid, at [49].
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- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The advocate's duty to the court, and the problem of divided loyalty

In Rondel , Lord Reid put counsel's duty to the court in the following terms:

Every counsel has a duty to his client fearlessly to raise every issue,
advance every argument, and ask every question, however distasteful, which he
thinks will help his client's [*31] case. But, as an officer of the court
concerned in the administration of justice, he has an overriding duty to the
court, to the standards of his profession, and to the public, which may and
often does lead to a conflict with his client's wishes or with what the client
thinks are his personal interests. Counsel must not mislead the court, he must
not lend himself to casting aspersions on the other party or witnesses for which
there is not sufficient basis in the information in his possession, he must not
withhold authorities or documents which may tell against his clients but which
the law or the standards of his profession require him to produce. And by so
acting he may well incur the displeasure or worse of his client so that if the
case is lost, his client would or might seek legal redress if that were open to
him. n38

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n38 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 227-8; [1967] 3 All ER 993.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

His Lordship thought that counsel would not knowingly be influenced by the
possibility of an action being raised against him to such an extent that [*32]
he would knowingly depart from his duty to the court or to his profession, but
said that the line between proper and improper conduct is 'by no means easy to
draw in many borderline cases'. Lord Reid then said:

So I think it not at all improbable that the possibility of being sued for
negligence would at least subconsciously lead some counsel to undue prolixity
which would not only be harmful to the client but against the public interest in
prolonging trials. Many experienced lawyers already think that the lengthening
of trials is not leading to any closer approximation to ideal justice. n39

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n39 Ibid, at AC 228-9.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Every member of the House of Lords in Rondel took the view that the divided
loyalty argument was an important factor in public policy for upholding the
advocate's immunity. In Rees v Sinclair , McCarthy P quoted n40 substantially
from Lord Reid's judgment on the question of divided loyalty, saying that his
words applied as much in New Zealand as in the United Kingdom, and Macarthur and
Beattie JJ [*33] were of the same view. In Giannarelli , Mason CJ, Wilson and
Brennan JJ n41 concluded that if counsel were to be exposed to liability for
negligence for what they did in court, there was a real risk that this would
influence the exercise of counsel's independent judgment as to the conduct of
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the case. In Sun Poi Lai , Salmon and Laurenson JJ n42 also took the same view,
the latter, however, limiting the application of this factor to criminal and
family litigation.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n40 [1974] 1 NZLR 180 at 182-3.

n41 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 556, 572-3 and 579, respectively; 81 ALR 417.

n42 Above n 15, at [54] and [46]-[54] respectively.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

In Hall v Simons , Lord Steyn n43 dealt with the issue of divided loyalty,
describing it as a critical factor and saying that 'nothing should be done which
might undermine the overriding duty of an advocate to the court'. His Lordship
said that other professionals, however, had similarly divided loyalties, without
being accorded immunity from suits in negligence, and that advocates have no
like [*34] immunity in countries in the European Union, although the advocate
in a civilian system owes a less extensive duty to the court. Lord Steyn placed
some reliance on the position in Canada and the United States, saying that there
was no evidence that in Canada, where there is no immunity for advocates, n44
the work of Canadian courts was hampered in any way by counsel's fear of civil
liability. His Lordship then said that:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n43 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 680; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

n44 But in Canada, advocates are only liable for 'egregious negligence':
Demarco v Ungaro (1979) 95 DLR (3rd) 385 at 405.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

There would be benefits to be gained from the ending of immunity. First, and
most importantly, it will bring to an end an anomalous exception to the basic
premise that there should be a remedy for a wrong. There is no reason to fear a
flood of negligence suits against barristers. The mere doing of his duty to the
court by the advocate to the detriment of his client could never be called
negligence.

Indeed if the advocate's conduct [*35] was bona fide dictated by his
perception of his duty to the court there would be no possibility of the court
holding him to be negligent. Moreover, when such claims are made courts will
take into account the difficult decisions faced daily by barristers working in
demanding situations to tight timetables . . . it will not be easy to establish
negligence against a barrister. The courts can be trusted to differentiate
between errors of judgment and true negligence. In any event, a plaintiff who
claims that poor advocacy resulted in an unfavourable outcome will face the very
great obstacle of showing that a better standard of advocacy would have resulted
in a more favourable outcome. . . . The only argument that remains is that the
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fear of unfounded actions might have a negative effect on the conduct of
advocates. This is a most flimsy foundation, unsupported by empirical evidence,
for the immunity. n45

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n45 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 680; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Lord Hoffmann considered the divided loyalty argument at greater length,
[*36] n46 considering both the incentives advocates have to comply with their
duty and the pressures which might induce the advocate to disregard his duty to
the court in favour of pleasing the client. His Lordship said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n46 Ibid, at AC 689-96.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

But among these pressures I would not put high on the list the prospect of an
action for negligence. It cannot possibly be negligent to act in accordance with
one's duty to the court and it is hard to imagine anyone who would plead such
conduct as a cause of action. So when the advocate decides that he ought to tell
the judge about some authority which is contrary to his case, I do not think it
would for a moment occur to him that he might be sued for negligence. I think it
is of some significance that the situation in which the interests of the client
and the duty to justice are most likely to come into conflict is in the
preparation of the list of documents for discovery. The lawyer advising on
discovery is obliged to insist that he disclose relevant documents adverse to
his case [*37] which are not protected by privilege. But solicitors who
undertake no advocacy usually perform this task and it has never been thought to
be protected by immunity. n47

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n47 Ibid, at AC 692-3.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Lord Hoffmann placed reliance on the ability of the court to make wasted cost
orders against barristers as a result of negligent conduct, as an answer to the
possibility of defensive lawyering. Reliance was also placed on the situation in
Canada, while acknowledging that the immunity was retained in Australia and New
Zealand.

The divided loyalty argument is very much a matter of intuition -- whether
one believes that an advocate's conduct is likely to be affected by the
potential for litigation. The following points may be made in support of it.
Although other professions also have divided loyalties, it may be questioned
whether the doctor, for example, would as often or in as public a fashion be
faced by the problems arising from conflicting duties as will an advocate. As
Lord Hope said in Hall v Simons :
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As for the objection [*38] that to accord advocates an immunity on this
ground which is not available to other professionals, the answer to it is as
true today as it always was. The exercise by other professionals of their duty
to their clients or to their patients may require them to face up to difficult
decisions of a moral or ethical nature. But they do not have to perform these
duties in the court room, where the exercise of an independent judgment by the
advocate as to what to do and what not to do is essential to the public interest
in the efficient administration of justice. n48

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n48 Ibid, at AC 717.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

As to the argument that advocates could not be found negligent for merely
carrying out their duty to the court, this may be easier, with respect, for a
judge to assert than for an advocate to accept. The advocate in court will be
faced repeatedly with decisions such as whether to call an additional witness,
pursue a line of questioning, argue a point of law or mention an authority.
A judge hearing a civil case is usually obliged not to indicate [*39] at an
early point in a trial whether he accepts the evidence of a particular witness
either generally or in a particular area. For the criminal lawyer, the jury is
of course inscrutable. The advocate must make decisions about how a trial is
conducted without the certainty that the evidence of a favourable witness has
been accepted, or a hostile witness disbelieved. Is it then possible to assert
without fear of contradiction that, for example, a decision whether or not to
call a witness could never be called 'negligent'? Furthermore, if the advocate's
immunity is removed, the threat in civil proceedings of a wasted costs order if
a wrong decision is made really adds only a further conflicting tension to the
advocate's already divided loyalty. As Laurenson J said in Sun Poi Lai , n49 in
the context of Lord Hoffmann's view n50 that the threat of vexatious litigation
was something that every other profession has to put up with and that 'a
practitioner who is properly insured can usually expect such claims to be
handled by solicitors instructed by the underwriters', 'Small comfort, I
suggest, to the payer of a policy excess and a professional reputation to
maintain'.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n49 Above n 15, at [53].

n50 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 691; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*40]

The general immunity from civil liability which attaches to all participants
in proceedings before courts of justice

It would obviously be quite wrong to suggest that advocates alone have an
immunity from suit for negligence. For like reasons immunity from suit protects
parliamentarians for what is said or done in parliament. All participants in the
court process including judges, witnesses, jurors, court officials and opposing
counsel have shared in that immunity from liability for what is done in court.
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In Munster v Lamb , n51 a solicitor was sued for defamatory words which he had
spoken while defending an accused person. The Court of Appeal held that absolute
privilege existed for words spoken in court, whether spoken maliciously, without
any justification or excuse, or from indirect motive of personal ill-will or
anger, and whether or not irrelevant. Fry LJ, dealing with the analogous cases
of judges and witnesses said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n51 (1883) 11 QBD 588.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The rule of law exists, not because the conduct of those persons ought [*41]
not of itself to be actionable, but because if their conduct was actionable,
actions would be brought against judges and witnesses in cases in which they had
not spoken with malice, in which they had not spoken with falsehood. It is not a
desire to prevent actions from being brought in cases where they ought to be
maintained that has led to the adoption of the present rule of law; but it is
the fear that if the rule were otherwise, numerous actions would be brought
against persons who were merely discharging their duty. It must always be borne
in mind that it is not intended to protect malicious and untruthful persons, but
that it is intended to protect persons acting bona fide, who under a different
rule would be liable, not perhaps to verdicts and judgments against them, but to
the vexation of defending actions. n52

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n52 Ibid, at 607.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

I have already quoted Lord Diplock's words in Saif Ali n53 on this issue. In
Giannarelli , Mason CJ said of it:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n53 [1980] AC 198 at 222; [1978] 3 All ER 1033.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*42]

The foundation for that principle is the perception that great mischief would
result if those engaged in the administration of justice were not at liberty to
speak freely. The immunity is not confined to actions for defamation. As
McTiernan J noted in Cabassi v Vila n54 with reference to the rule in its
application to witnesses:

'It is a rule of law that no civil action lies at the suit of any person for
any statement made by a witness in the course of giving evidence in a judicial
proceeding. The rule, which is founded on public policy, is not confined to
actions for defamation but applies to any form of action.'

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -
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n54 (1940) 64 CLR 130 at 141; [1941] ALR 33.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The considerations which dictate the need to protect freedom of speech in
court likewise dictate the need to protect the advocate's freedom of judgment
with respect to what is said and done in court. Just as the principle protects
the judge and the juror in relation to what they decide, so it protects the
advocate. The advocate is as essential a participant [*43] in our system of
justice as are the judge, the jury and the witness and his freedom of judgment
must be protected; see the discussion by Brett MR in Munster n55. n56

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n55 (1883) 11 QBD 588 at 603-4.

n56 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 557-8; 81 ALR 417.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

It is interesting to note that only seven days after the decision in Hall v
Simons was handed down, a differently constituted House of Lords gave judgment
in Darker v Chief Constable of the West Midlands Police , n57 which reaffirmed
the position that witnesses in a civil or criminal trial have complete immunity
from suit, including in negligence.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n57 [2001] 1 AC 435; [2000] 4 All ER 193.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Lord Steyn and Lord Hoffmann were very dismissive of the argument that this
general immunity supported the advocate's immunity from suit, and very critical
of the reasoning involved. Lord Steyn said of this argument [*44] that:

Those immunities are founded on the public policy which seeks to encourage
freedom of speech in court so that the court will have full information about
the issues in the case. For these reasons they prevent legal actions based on
what is said in court. As Pannick n58 has pointed out this has little, if
anything, to do with the alleged legal policy which requires immunity from
actions for negligent acts: ibid, at p 202. If the latter immunity has merit it
must rest on other grounds. Whilst this factor seemed at first to have some
attractiveness, it has on analysis no or virtually no weight at all. n59

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n58 D Pannick, Advocates , Oxford University Press, 1992, p 202.

n59 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 679; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Lord Hoffmann said of the argument that:
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A witness owes no duty of care to anyone in respect of the evidence he gives
to the court. His only duty is to tell the truth. There seems to me no analogy
with the position of a lawyer who owes a duty of care to his client.

Nor is there in my opinion [*45] any analogy with the position of the judge.
The judge owes no duty of care to either of the parties. He has only a public
duty to administer justice in accordance with his oath. The fact that the
advocate is the only person involved in the trial process who is liable to be
sued for negligence is because he is the only person who has undertaken a duty
of care to his client. n60

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n60 Ibid, at AC 698.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The protection of each of these parties, judge, jury, witness and opposing
counsel, extends beyond defamation, to negligent actions and comments. The judge
is protected from civil actions for negligence, malice, bias, or corruption in
judicial conduct. The general immunity protects jurors from any like suit. It
protects the expert witness from actions for negligence in respect of evidence
given in court and the witness statement prepared out of court, and opposing
counsel from like actions alleging negligence or worse. As Lord Hobhouse of
Woodborough said:

If the advocate is to be treated differently, he alone of these participants
[*46] in the trial will be being held civilly liable for what he does and does
not say in court. This anomaly will require justification. The anomaly is not
without further significance in that, if the advocate is to be held civilly
liable for some adverse outcome of the trial, he would have to bear the whole
loss even though other participants may have been equally, or more seriously, at
fault. From the point of view of the aggrieved party, if some fault can be found
with the performance of the advocate, he recovers in full from the lawyer; but,
if only other participants were at fault, he recovers nothing at all. It is
necessary to be very cautious before correcting one perceived anomaly by
creating another. n61

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n61 Ibid, at AC 741.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Much the same point was made by Lord Pearce in Rondel . n62 The passage bears
both on the argument now being considered and the question of collateral attack
to which I shall turn in a moment. Lord Pearce said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n62 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 270-1; [1967] 3 All ER 993.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*47]
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The five essential ingredients of the judicial process at the trial are the
parties, the witness, the judge, the juror and the advocate. If all those are
functioning at their best, only very hard coincidences of fate can cause a
miscarriage of justice. If one of them is not at his best the functioning of the
others tends to correct the balance. I do not believe that justice miscarries as
often as some would have one believe. But of course the loser naturally has a
tendency to believe and an interest in maintaining that there has been an
injustice. And when justice does miscarry I think it is more often because two
or three of the components were not functioning at their best, rather than
because of the specific negligence of one of them.

All those essential ingredients are, under the law as it now stands, wholly
protected in what they say and do (save that counsel is answerable to
professional discipline for misbehaviour). Should he alone of the five be liable
to his client in damages? He, like the judge and jury, has a plain duty of care
and a duty to justice. He also has a duty to the judge and jury not to mislead
them. But whereas the judge and jury owe this duty of care equally [*48] to
both sides, he owes it primarily to one side (subject to his overriding duty to
the court and justice). And whereas the judge and jury are paid by the public of
whom both parties are members, the advocate is paid by one side only in many
cases (though in very many he is paid by legal aid from the public purse).
Should these two facts make the difference, and exclude him from the immunity
which has from of old been given to him as well as to the other components of
the judicial process? The answer to this depends on whether one holds that the
judicial process is of paramount public importance and whether one believes that
it would be harmed by excluding the independence and immunity of counsel. n63

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n63 [1980] AC 198 at 222; [1978] 3 All ER 1033.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Why then, if the advocate is to be made liable for negligence in court, is
not the paid expert witness whose negligent evidence causes a miscarriage of
justice and the wrongful imprisonment of an innocent accused not liable? Or the
over enthusiastic prosecutor who withholds [*49] exculpatory evidence which
should have been made available to the defence? Or the incompetent or biased
judge whose conduct of the trial determined the result? If the guiding principle
is that no wrong should be left without a remedy, why is it only the advocate
among the participants in court proceedings who is to become liable?

Collateral attack and the problem of relitigation

Lord Diplock's words in Saif Ali n64 have already been quoted. In
Giannarelli , Mason CJ said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n64 [1980] AC 198; [1978] 3 All ER 1033.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Exposure of counsel to liability for such negligence would unquestionably
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encourage litigation by unsuccessful litigants anxious to demonstrate that, but
for the negligence of counsel, they would have obtained a more favourable
outcome in the initial litigation. That would be the central issue for decision
in secondary litigation of this kind. If the plaintiff were to succeed, the
resolution of this issue by a different court and on materials which might well
differ from those presented in the initial [*50] litigation, due to lapse of
time or other reasons, would undermine the status of the initial decision. Yet
an appeal against that decision might not succeed with the result that it would
stand, though its status would be tarnished by the outcome of the collateral
proceedings. The impact of a successful challenge to a criminal conviction
resulting in a sentence of imprisonment would be all the greater. It would be
destructive of public confidence in the administration of justice.

And for this very reason there would be a strong incentive on the part of a
disappointed litigant to sue counsel for negligence as an indirect means of
calling in question the decision in the initial litigation. n65

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n65 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 558; 81 ALR 417.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

In Hall v Simons , the law lords in the majority took the view that the
decision in Hunter v Chief Constable of the West Midlands Police n66 was an
answer to these arguments in so far as criminal cases were concerned, since
public policy requires an accused who seeks to challenge [*51] his conviction
to do so directly by seeking to appeal the conviction, and that prima facie it
would be an abuse to initiate a collateral challenge to a criminal conviction.
As to civil cases, Lord Steyn n67 said that the principles of res judicata,
issue estoppel and abuse of process in private law should be adequate to cope
with the risk. Lord Hoffmann employed similar reasoning but also said:

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n66 [1982] AC 529; [1981] 3 All ER 727.

n67 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 680; [2000] 3 All ER 673.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The discussion in the last section shows, first, that not all relitigation of
the same issue will be manifestly unfair to a party or bring the administration
of justice into disrepute, and secondly, that when relitigation is for one or
other of these reasons an abuse, the court has power to strike it out. This
makes it very difficult to use the possibility of relitigation as a reason for
giving lawyers immunity against all actions for negligence in the conduct of
litigation, whether such proceedings would be an abuse of process or not. [*52]
It is burning down the house to roast the pig; using a broad-spectrum remedy
when a more specific remedy without side effects can handle the problem equally
well. n68

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -
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n68 Ibid, at AC 703.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

The rule in Hunter's case would prevent a convicted person from suing his
advocate for negligence in the absence of a successful appeal. This would be
small comfort to someone who had pursued all rights of appeal, yet had suffered
a miscarriage of justice. n69 But once the convicted accused has successfully
appealed, the way is now open to pursue proceedings against the advocate. In any
such action the plaintiff must now establish that the advocate was negligent and
that that negligence was a contributing factor leading to conviction. In such an
action, or in a claim of negligence arising out of civil proceedings, the
plaintiff will seek to prove the loss of a chance. Causation now becomes a
critical issue.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n69 Cf Lindy Chamberlain, whose unsuccessful appeal to the High Court is
reported at (1983) 153 CLR 514; 46 ALR 608. Later events showed her to be
innocent of the charge of murder for which she was convicted.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*53]

In some cases it will, no doubt, be clear that the advocate's negligence
caused the plaintiff to be convicted, or to suffer an adverse result in civil
proceedings. But in others it will not. In cases other than the clear-cut, the
plaintiff, or the defendant advocate, one might think, should be entitled to
call as witnesses the persons on whom the negligence directly impacted, members
of the jury or the judge. But jurors, on public policy grounds, could not be
called as witnesses, or even questioned as to their views. The view taken by the
courts is that intrusion into the secrecy of the jury's deliberations would be
mischievous, would inhibit the expression of their views and lead eventually to
the abandonment of trial by jury. n70 So also on public policy grounds judges
may not be called to give evidence of what led to their conclusions. n71

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n70 See, eg, Boston v W S Bagshaw & Sons [1966] 1 WLR 1135; R. v Gallagher
[1986] VR 219 at 249.

n71 Eg, Zanatta v McCleary [1976] 1 NSWLR 230; Kelley v Corston [1998] QB 686
at 701-2; [1997] 4 All ER 466.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*54]

The advocate may have been negligent in failing to call witnesses, may have
asked too many or too few questions, may have failed to object to evidence or to
argue legal points. But these failings may have made no difference whatever to
the eventual result. The judge or the jury might have disbelieved the plaintiff
in any event. The judge may have fixed views on the law, or be biased or
incompetent in fact-finding, a much more difficult matter to correct on appeal
than an error of law. If the judge cannot be called as a witness, in such a case
can the defendant advocate call evidence to testify that the judge was known to
be biased in a particular way? Or that the judge had discussed the case after
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the trial in such a way as to indicate a bias or factual error? Surely, public
policy would prevent any such evidence being given. n72 Those advising the
defendant advocate may have been given information that the jury's conclusion
was based on press reports and that their views were fixed before any evidence
was called. Again, would not public policy prevent any such evidence being
given? It follows that in some, not all, cases of alleged negligence the parties
-- most likely the defendant [*55] advocate -- will be denied the most direct
evidence of the alleged consequences of an advocate's negligence. This may on
some occasions work serious injustice to one of the parties, usually the
defendant seeking to challenge causation. In more cases, it would involve a
searching re-examination of the conduct of the original trial by witnesses with
failing memories attempting to reconstruct what occurred and the likely effect
of such events upon the judge or jury. It is surely this to which Lord Diplock
was referring in Saif Ali n73 as 'calculated to bring the administration of
justice into disrepute'.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n72 Zanatta v McCleary [1976] 1 NSWLR 230 at 234, 239-40.

n73 [1980] AC 198 at 223; [1978] 3 All ER 1033.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Conclusion

The question whether Australia or New Zealand should now abolish or vary the
advocate's immunity will not inevitably be determined by the decision in Hall v
Simons . A number of assumptions were there made about how legal practice works
in England which do not necessarily reflect conditions [*56] in Australia.
Some of those factors, not least membership of the European Union, are absent
here, and the judgments of the New Zealand High Court in Sun Poi Lai give some
indication of the extent to which antipodean conditions and opinions may both
differ from those upon which reliance was placed in Hall v Simons .

The division of opinion in the House of Lords shows in the minority judgments
a strongly held view that the immunity should be retained in criminal
proceedings. There is a question whether the immunity should be limited to what
actually takes place in court, or at least to events occurring after a trial has
commenced. The immunity would be easier to defend, and would probably attract
less hostility, if it did not protect negligent acts or omissions occurring in
lawyers' chambers before the trial started. There is a question, raised in New
Zealand, whether the immunity should extend to family court proceedings. And if
there should be no wrong without a remedy, should the immunity of the expert
witness be abolished? And if any litigant who has suffered a miscarriage of
justice through a judge's negligence should also be entitled to a remedy, should
the state make provision [*57] for appropriate compensation, entitling that
litigant to sue the state as responsible for the judge's actions?

Having regard to the difficulty of these issues and the differences of view
already apparent in judicially-expressed opinions, it might be thought, at least
for Australia, that any change in the established common law might best be left
to the respective legislatures, rather than to a court pronouncing with
retrospective effect. Legislation would not be retrospective, and could provide
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for exceptions, such as maintaining the immunity in criminal proceedings, or a
situation where an advocate has made a forensic decision in good faith. And, if
there were any suggestion that the ethical standards of the legal profession are
in decline, such as, for the Australian Bar, the cab-rank rule, it would be the
duty of the leaders of the Bar and of the professional associations, as
Brennan J said in Giannarelli n74 to ensure the restoration of professional
standards in full vigour. In any reconsideration of the immunity, it should, in
my view, be firmly borne in mind that the principal arguments in support of it
are based not so much in a desire to protect the advocate but rather [*58] the
courts, and the administration of justice as a whole.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

n74 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 580; 81 ALR 417.

- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - -
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- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n1 LLB (Hons) BCom (Monash), third year solicitor, Herbert Geer and Rundle 
Lawyers, Melbourne. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
 
ABSTRACT: This article examines the arguments advanced to support barristers 
maintaining an immunity from liability for negligence regarding their acts 
and/or omissions in-court and out-of-court, against the case law on this issue 
predominantly in the United Kingdom and Australia. It is argued that the immu-
nity should be abolished and that the present test of 'intimate connection' is 
vague and susceptible to misuse and that if the immunity is to be retained, then 
it should only apply to the barrister's conduct within the courtroom. 
 
TEXT: That the incompetent should be allowed to practice their incompetence on 
the innocent and the innocent have no redress is a strange thing . . . that it 
should be lawyers who allow this state of affairs to exist and that lawyers [*2]  
should be the lucky beneficiaries of the rule is both remarkable and understand-
able. Remarkable because lawyers are trained in the principles of justice and 
know that such a proposition is unjust. Understandable because it is the lawyers 
themselves who receive the benefit of the rule. n2 
 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n2 A Grant, 'The Negligent Advocate'' (1980) 12 New Zealand L Jnl 260 at 260. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

This article examines the arguments advanced to support barristers n3 main-
taining an immunity from liability for negligence regarding their acts and/or 
omissions in-court and out-of-court, against the case law on this issue predomi-
nantly in the United Kingdom and Australia. It is argued that the immunity 
should be abolished, on the basis that: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n3 In this article any reference to 'barrister', 'counsel', 'advocate' or 
'barristerial immunity' includes solicitors acting as advocates. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
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(a) The [*3]  public policy considerations advanced to support the immunity 
do not, in the author's view, justify its retention; and 

(b) Continuation of the immunity will only reinforce the community's percep-
tion of the legal profession (including the professional community) 'simply 
looking after their own', n4 which attacks the integrity of the legal system and 
undermines its very purpose. 

The author also argues that the present test of 'intimate connection' n5 is 
vague and susceptible to misuse and that if the immunity is to be retained, then 
it should only apply to the barrister's conduct within the courtroom. Finally, 
the article considers the case of Hunter v Chief Constable of the West Midlands 
Police n6 (the Hunter principle). It is argued that the Hunter principle is a 
satisfactory replacement for the immunity against impermissible attacks. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n4 K Gibbs, 'Immunity hands in the balance' (2004)  Lawyers Weekly, < 
http://www.lawyersweekly.com.au/articles/27/0c01ff27.asp > (accessed 11 November 
2004). 

n5 Set out in the case of Rees v Sinclair [1974] 1 NZLR 180 (Rees). 

n6 [1982] AC 529; [1981] 3 All ER 727 (Hunter). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*4]  

Introduction 

For a very long time, the common law in relation to certain activities has 
recognised that a barrister is not subject to an actionable duty of care. n7 
However, the argument over whether and to what extent a barrister should be 
granted immunity is contentious and continues to attract widespread discussion 
amongst many, including judges, lawyers, medical practitioners, community par-
ticipants and the media. It is argued that the immunity is anomalous as compared 
with other professions, such as the medical profession, which does not enjoy im-
munity from suit. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n7 In Rondel v Worsley [1969] 1 AC 191 at 227, Lord Reid stated, 'for at 
least two hundred years, no judge or text writer has questioned the fact that a 
barrister cannot be so sued'; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

An examination of Giannarelli v Wraith, n8 literature on the immunity and 
cases on the immunity in other common law jurisdictions reveals that, in forming 
a view about whether the immunity should be retained on public policy grounds, 
judges have [*5]  been required to balance two competing interests: on the one 
hand, the interest in the administration of justice which proponents of the im-
munity argue is reliant on the existence of the immunity; on the other hand, the 
fundamental legal tenet that for every wrong there should be a remedy. The es-
sential tension is well captured in the following passage by Wilson J in Gian-
narelli: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n8 (1988) 165 CLR 543; 81 ALR 417 (Giannarelli). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

the law ought not readily grant privileges or immunities. Favouritism and 
inequality of treatment under the law are capable of breeding contempt for the 
law, particularly when it is perceived that those who are favoured are them-
selves lawyers . . . The administration of justice is of transcendent importance 
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to the public interest. If . . . the imposition of liability for in-court negli-
gence raises a real risk of grave damage to that public interest, or of a seri-
ous loss of public confidence in the administration of justice, then the coun-
tervailing considerations . . . cannot stand in  [*6]  the way of [the] immu-
nity. n9 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n9 Ibid, at CLR 575. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The High Court of Australia in the case of Giannarelli  by a 4:3 majority 
held that at common law, a barrister could not be sued for the negligent conduct 
and management of a case in court, or for the negligent performance of out-of-
court work, provided the out-of-court work 'cannot be divorced from' n10 or is 
'inexplicably interwoven with' n11 or affects the conduct of the case in court. 
The court also held that the same common law immunity applied to a solicitor 
acting as an advocate in a hearing. n12 This has represented the law in Austra-
lia since October 1988. However, in 2004, the issue of whether a barrister 
should be granted immunity was challenged and brought before the High Court of 
Australia for reconsideration in D'Orta v Victoria Legal Aid and McIvor. n13 Ac-
cordingly, whether a barrister will remain immune from suit in the future and, 
if so, whether the immunity will be significantly pruned to provide protection 
in respect of in-court acts and/or  [*7]  omissions only, depends on the deci-
sion of the court in the latter case, which is anticipated to be delivered 
shortly. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n10 Ibid, at CLR 436. 

n11 Ibid, at CLR 559-60. 

n12 See the judgments of the majority in Giannarelli. 

n13 Transcript of Proceedings, D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victorian Legal Aid and Ian 
Denis McIvor (HC, Gaudron CJ, McHugh, Kirby, Gummow, Hayne, Callinan and Heydon 
JJ, 20-21 April 2004) (D'Orta). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Against these Australian High Court cases, it is interesting to note that in 
the United Kingdom, the House of Lords in Arthur J S Hall & Co (a firm) v Simons 
n14 recently abolished the immunity and the case of Lai v Chamberlain n15 in New 
Zealand followed the Court of Appeal and upheld the immunity. Although these 
cases are not binding on the Australian High Court, they will be persuasive au-
thorities, given the common cultural milieu between these countries and Austra-
lia. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n14 [2002] 1 AC 615; [2000] 3 All ER 673 (Arthur Hall). 

n15 [2003] 2 NZLR 374 (Lai). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*8]  

In Australia, the immunity was not raised until the High Court case of Gian-
narelli in 1988. Accordingly most, if not all, of the case law on this issue 
prior to the case of Giannarelli, has been decided and debated by other common 
law jurisdictions, such as the United Kingdom. It is important to consider these 
cases, as they provide a proper context to the judgments in Giannarelli. 

The development of the immunity principle 
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Historically, the immunity was linked to the barrister's inability to sue for 
his professional fees and the absence of any contract between a barrister and 
his client. n16 The cases of Kennedy v Broun n17 and Le Brasseur v Oakley n18 
are frequently quoted in support of this proposition. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n16 In Giannarelli, at CLR 592, Dawson J stated, that 'it was the absence of 
contract or the absence of any right to sue for his fees which was generally re-
garded as the basis of a barrister's immunity from liability for professional 
negligence'. Mason CJ stated, at 555, that '[h]istorically, [the immunity] has 
been linked to the barrister's inability to sue for his professional fees'. 

n17 (1863) 143 ER 268 (Kennedy). 

n18 [1896] 2 Ch 487 (Oakley). In this case, it was firmly held that the court 
could not and should not lend its assistance to barristers to recover their 
fees, as a barrister's services were regarded as being gratuitous. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*9]  

The case of Kennedy concerned a barrister who unsuccessfully attempted to is-
sue proceedings against the client regarding a failure by the client to pay his 
fees in relation to an appearance brief at the Court of Chancery. Erle CJ (with 
whom Willams, Byles and Keating JJ agreed) stated '[t]hat a promise . . . to pay 
money to counsel for his advocacy . . . has no binding effect; and . . . the 
parties are mutually incapable of making any contract of hiring and service con-
cerning advocacy in litigation'. n19 Further, that '[t]he incapacity of the ad-
vocate in litigation to make a contract for hiring affects the integrity and 
dignity of advocates, and so is in close relation with the highest of human in-
terests, viz, the administration of justice'. n20 This case was applied in the 
Court of Appeal in Oakley. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n19 Ibid, at 287. 

n20 Rondel v Worsley [1969] 1 AC 191 at 239 per Lord Reid; [1967] 3 All ER 
993, quoting Lord Earl CJ in Kennedy v Broun. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

However, this basis for maintaining the immunity was undermined  [*10]  in 
the case of Hedley Byrne & Co Ltd v Heller & Partners, n21 where the House of 
Lords held that liability for negligence could exist in the absence of any con-
tract, provided there was reliance. Lord Diplock in Saif Ali v Sydney Mitchell & 
Co (a firm) stated that the effect of the case 'cast doubt on the facile expla-
nation which had been current for a hundred years that a barrister's immunity 
from liability for economic loss . . . in consequence of his incompetent advice 
or conduct was due to his incapacity . . . to enter into a legal relationship 
with his client'. n22 In Giannarelli, Mason CJ stated that 'in Rondel v Worsely, 
the House of Lords squarely rejected the suggestion that the barrister's immu-
nity to sue for his fees could support his immunity in negligence' n23 and re-
lied on the principles in Hedley to support this view. n24 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n21 [1964] AC 465; [1963] 2 All ER 575 (Hedley). 

n22 [1980] AC 198 at 216 per Lord Diplock; [1978] 3 All ER 1033 (Saif Ali). 

n23 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 555; 81 ALR 417. 

n24 In Giannarelli, Mason CJ stated, at 555, that 'the negligent performance 
of a service, even if it be undertaken without consideration, gives rise to li-
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ability in negligence, if the person for whose benefit the service is performed 
relies upon that service'. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*11]  

In the context of an expanding scope of liability for negligence, it was not 
surprising that a challenge would be made to the continuing existence of the im-
munity. The first case in which a direct challenge to the immunity was made was 
in Rondel v Worsley. n25  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n25 [1969] 1 AC 191; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The case of Rondel concerned a barrister who defended a client charged and 
convicted of various assault charges. The client made an unsuccessful applica-
tion for leave to appeal the decision. The client subsequently initiated pro-
ceedings against the barrister, alleging the barrister had been negligent in the 
conduct of the case. The matter went to the House of Lords, which unanimously 
held that a barrister was immune from an action in negligence at a suit of a 
client in respect of his conduct and management of a case in court on grounds of 
public policy. n26 The main grounds of public policy that were discussed can be 
summarised as follows: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n26 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*12]  

1. A barrister owes a duty to the court, which is an overriding duty to that 
owed to his or her client, to carry out his or her duty fearlessly and independ-
ently of the demands of the client; 

2. An action of negligence against a barrister would undesirably necessitate 
a re-trial or re-litigation of a case by a judge or jury, which would prolong 
litigation. 

3. A barrister is obliged to accept any client, whether difficult or undesir-
able, who seeks their services. 

4. The privilege against civil liability extends beyond the parties and their 
representatives to witnesses, the court officials and the judge himself. 

Rondel is recognised as having comprehensively articulated the basis for the 
immunity on public policy grounds, as opposed to the absence of a contract. Not-
withstanding, it is important to acknowledge that there were references to pub-
lic policy in cases concerning the immunity prior to Rondel, such as the case of 
Swinfen v Lord Chelmsford. n27 However, these cases identified the unique or 
special role of a barrister compared to other professions, rather than the immu-
nity being crucial for the proper administration of justice. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n27 (1860) 5 H & N 890. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*13]  

However, in Rondel their Lordships failed to clearly set out the scope of the 
immunity, as the nature of the work that would fall within a barrister's 'con-
duct and management of a cause in court' was not defined. Accordingly, after 
Rondel, the New Zealand Court of Appeal in the case of Rees  and the House of 
Lords in Saif Ali concentrated on the scope of the immunity question. The effect 
of these cases was to expand the immunity to include some preliminary work prior 
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to the courtroom yet which was 'intimately connected' with the barristers work 
in court. 

In the context of these cases, Giannarelli was decided by the High Court of 
Australia. Most of the discussion in Giannarelli applied the views of their 
Lordships in Rondel. 

Giannarelli v Wraith (1988) HCA 

In Giannarelli, the Giannarellis were convicted of perjury under s 314 of the 
Crimes Act 1958 (Vic) in respect of evidence given by them to the Commonwealth 
and Victorian Royal Commission into the Federated Ship Painters' & Dockers' Un-
ion. At first instance, Marks J of the Supreme Court of Victoria found in favour 
of the Giannarellis. However, the Full Court of the Supreme Court quickly over-
turned [*14]  this decision. n28 However, a further appeal to the High Court of 
Australia was successful and the convictions were quashed on the grounds that s 
6DD of the Royal Commission Act (1902) (Cth) rendered the Giannarellis' evidence 
to the commission inadmissible for the subsequent trial. n29 The Giannarellis 
subsequently initiated proceedings against their legal advisors, alleging that 
their legal advisors had been negligent in failing to advise them that the evi-
dence given by them was inadmissible at trial and failed to object to the evi-
dence on this ground at the trial itself.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n28 Wraith v Giannarelli [1988] VR 713. 

n29 (1988) 165 CLR 543; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The High Court dismissed the appeal and held that the immunity was supported 
by public policy, which in essence echoed the policy arguments discussed by 
their Lordships in Rondel. However, it is important to note that, as distinct 
from the English cases discussed above, the appeal in Giannarelli was also de-
cided in a statutory context based on the proper construction [*15]  of s 10(2) 
of the Legal Practice Act 1958 (Vic). 

The majority (Mason CJ, Brennan, Wilson and Dawson JJ) held that s 10(2) did 
not impose any liability on a barrister for negligence. They also held that at 
common law, a barrister is not subject to any duty of care in negligence. While 
all of the majority judgments based their reasons on public policy, Mason CJ, 
Wilson and Brennan JJ concentrated on counsel's duty to the court and the effect 
on the administration of justice if the courts were not able to rely on the as-
sistance of the advocacy profession. Dawson J appeared to emphasise the policy 
in avoiding 'collateral attacks' on decisions of a court and the privilege that 
the law affords to all those involved in judicial proceedings. 

Conversely, the minority (Toohey J, with whom Deane and Gaudron JJ agreed) 
disagreed with the majority and found that s 10(2) did identify a duty of care 
being owed by a barrister to a client. Deane J, in a powerful dissenting judg-
ment, disagreed with the majority and held that none of the public policy con-
siderations in favour of the immunity justified its continued existence. 

The Australian High Court was given a further opportunity in Boland v   [*16]  
Yates Property Corporation, n30 to reconsider Giannarelli. The case of Boland 
involved a consideration of whether Yates' solicitors and counsel had been neg-
ligent in presenting the Yates' compensation claim in respect of certain land. 
As the court unanimously held that the legal advisors were not negligent in re-
lation to the manner that the case had been prepared and conducted, most of the 
judgments did not reassess Giannarelli. Gleeson CJ, commenting on a submission 
that Giannarelli should be reconsidered, stated that 'because the issue does not 
arise, it is inappropriate to deal further with that submission'. n31 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
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n30 (1999) 167 ALR 575 (Boland). 

n31 Ibid, at 600. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

After Boland, with the benefit of the judgments in Rondel, Giannarelli and 
Kirby J in Boland, the case of Arthur Hall  decisively changed the law that had 
existed in the United Kingdom since Rondel and abolished the barristers' immu-
nity from suit. 

Arthur Hall [2002] HOL 

This case concerned three instances,  [*17]  joined for appeal purposes, of 
alleged negligence by solicitors, who had in each case, acted as advocates. The 
advocates relied on Rondel and argued they had immunity as a complete defence. 
The claims were struck out at first instance but were reinstated by the Court of 
Appeal. The applications proceeded to the House of Lords on the issue of advo-
cates' immunity. 

Their Lordships unanimously abolished the barristers' immunity from suit for 
negligence in the course of civil proceedings. By a majority of 4:3, they also 
held that it should be abolished in criminal cases, provided the defendant's 
conviction was overturned. Their Lordships were strongly influenced by the 
Hunter principle in holding that the immunity should be abolished. 

Arthur Hall represents the current law in the United Kingdom. In Australia, 
the profession waits with baited breath for the decision in D'Orta, which will 
determine the fate of the immunity in this country. 

D'Orta [2004] 

The case of D'Orta concerns a strike out application by a plaintiff, who al-
leges that his barrister and solicitor negligently advised him to enter a plea 
of guilty to a rape charge, prior to a committal hearing. Wodak [*18]   J of the 
County Court concluded that the advice given in the conference 'involved a con-
tinuing course of conduct and was integral to what would occur at the commit-
tal'. n32 His Honour struck out the claim against both defendants. The Court of 
Appeal refused leave to appeal the decision. n33 It was appealed to the High 
Court and awaits judgment. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n32 (Unreported, Vic CC, Wokak J, 13 December 2002) at [42]. 

n33 (Unreported, Vic CA, Winneke P and Buchanan JA, 14 March 2003, 
BC200308659). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Although it difficult to predict the outcome in D'Orta, it is important to 
highlight that the court was split in Giannarelli and two of the minority judges 
based their decisions on the interpretation of the Victorian statute rather than 
the common law. Further, there can be no doubt that the decision in Arthur Hall 
will be influential to the court's decision. The court will need to decide 
whether the policy considerations can any longer legitimately justify the reten-
tion of the immunity. 

Policy arguments and the immunity 

The [*19]  purpose of court proceedings is to 'do justice according to the 
law'. n34 Brennan J in Giannarelli, expressed the view that this is 'the founda-
tion of a civilized society'. n35 The Australian adversarial system of justice 
is premised on parties with inconsistent interests being cast as adversaries and 
the judge being an impartial arbitrator between them. The role of a barrister or 
solicitor acting as an advocate is to represent an adversary but as Brennan J 
warns, 'counsel's duty is to assist the court in the doing of justice according 
to law'. n36 Lord Eldon in Ex parte Lloyd n37 stated: 
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- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n34 Giannarelli (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 578 per Brennan J; 81 ALR 417. 

n35 Ibid. 

n36 Ibid. 

n37 Reported as a note in Ex parte Elsee (1830) Mont 69 at 70. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

[Counsel] lends his exertions to all, himself to none. The result of the 
cause is to him a matter of indifference. It is for the court to decide. It is 
for him to argue. He is, however he may be represented by those who understand 
not his true situation, merely an officer [*20]  assisting in the administration 
of justice. n38  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n38 Ibid, at 72. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The barrister's duty to the court and the importance of a barrister being 
manifestly independent is often cited as the most powerful argument in favour of 
maintaining the immunity. This article concentrates on the arguments concerning 
a barrister's duty to the court, the privilege granted to those in court pro-
ceedings and the re-litigation argument. Countervailing arguments including the 
author's own views are expressed throughout. 

Counsel's duty to the court 

It is true to say that counsel is in a unique position in the judicial proc-
ess, in so far as he has 'an overriding duty to the court, to the standards of 
his profession and to the public, which may mean and often does lead to a con-
flict with his client's wishes and with what the client thinks are his personal 
interests'. n39 A barrister must not mislead the court or allow the judge to 
take what he or she knows to be a bad point in the client's favour. Barristers 
owe a duty to the court to conduct [*21]  their cases with complete candour and 
integrity. They also owe a duty to conduct their cases efficiently. They must 
cite all relevant law whether for or against their client's case. They must not 
make imputations of dishonesty, unless they have been given the information to 
support them. They should not waste the court's time on irrelevances, even if 
the client considers them important. The duties of an advocate to the court are 
overriding and an advocate could not be held liable for breach of a duty to his 
or her client arising from a discharge of his or her duties to the court. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n39 Rondel [1969] 1 AC 191 at 227 per Lord Reid; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Proponents of the immunity argue that 'the independence of counsel is of 
great and essential value to the integrity, the efficacy, the elucidation of 
truth and the dispatch of business in the administration of justice' n40 and 
that it would cause 'irreparable injury to justice' n41 to 'compel [a barrister] 
to take cases, yet at the same time . . . remove his independence [*22]  and im-
munity'. n42 The concern is that if counsel can be sued for negligence, then he 
or she may be tempted to prefer the interests of clients over the superior duty 
to the court, which would 'hamper the administration of justice'. n43 Mason CJ 
in Giannarelli argued that it was nothing but a 'pious hope' n44 to say that 
counsel would not be affected by civil liability if the immunity was abolished. 
Law Council President Bob Gotterson also argues that 'discharging the overriding 



Page 9 
2005 ILJ LEXIS 5, * 

duty to the court would be complicated by considerations of self exposure to 
civil liability'. n45 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n40 Ibid, at 276. 

n41 Ibid. 

n42 Ibid. 

n43 Ibid, at 204 per Lord Upjohn. 

n44 (1998) 165 CLR 543 at 557; 81 ALR 417. 

n45 Gibbs, above n 3, at 1. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The concern is threefold: Firstly, that there would be a diminution of the 
assistance which a barrister can and should provide to the court. Secondly, that 
it would increase delays in the legal system generally. Finally, that mindful of 
the importance of appearing conscientious and competent, 'it is  [*23]  not at 
all improbable that the possibility of being sued for negligence would . . . 
lead some counsel to undue prolixity, which would not only be harmful to the 
client but against the public interest in prolonging trials'. n46 It is sug-
gested that counsel may opt for protective tactics out of caution, such as put-
ting unnecessary arguments to the court, calling unnecessary witnesses, and ask 
further questions than their 'unimpaired' judgment would tell them was required. 
However, Lord Hoffman explained in Arthur Hall, that the fear that counsel would 
take every possible point when otherwise he or she might have been willing to 
shorten the proceedings is a recognised problem with or without the immunity in 
place. n47 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n46 Rondel [1969] 1 AC 191 at 229 per Lord Reid; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 

n47 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 665; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It is not disputed that each of these anticipated ramifications are undesir-
able and against the public interest. However, it must be remembered that: 

An error in making a 'close call'  [*24]  would not be negligence, and nor 
would it be negligence for an advocate to err in favour of his or her duty to 
the court. The circumstances and pressures under which advocates have to make 
decisions can all be taken into account in deciding what constitutes a breach of 
duty. n48 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n48 Law Reform Commission of Victoria, 1992, Report No 48, Access to the Law: 
Accountability of the Legal Profession, Law Reform Commission of Victoria, Mel-
bourne, p 47. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The concerns lose much of their potency, as the standard of care that a bar-
rister must exhibit to fulfil his or her duty of care would protect barristers 
from the peril of an action by every disappointed and angry client. 

Some commentators, such as Stanley Yeo, Professor of Law, have argued for a 
test similar to the Bolam principle in the United Kingdom in Bolam v Friern Bar-
net Hospital Management Committee n49 which is applied in the medical negligence 
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area. n50 The suggested expression for the proposed standard of care is as fol-
lows: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n49 [1957] 2 All ER 118. 

n50 S Yeo, 'Dismantling Barristerial Immunity' (1998) 14 Queensland Univer-
sity of Technology L Jnl 12 at 14-15. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*25]  

A barrister is not negligent if he or she acts in accordance with a practice 
accepted at the time as permissible by a responsible body of barristerial opin-
ion even though other barristers may adopt a different practice. The law imposes 
a duty of care but the standard of care is a matter of barristerial judgment. 
n51 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n51 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

This is not a radical transformation of the law in this area. Indeed, the 
case law in Australia demonstrates that this standard or similar test is cur-
rently being used to decide cases where the courts have held the immunity does 
not apply. For example, the case of Hodgins v Cantrill n52 concerned a victim of 
a motor vehicle collision who had sought the advice of counsel on the question 
of the damages that he would be awarded if the matter was litigated. The client 
accepted the advice and settled the matter. The client subsequently sued his 
counsel alleging that his counsel was negligent, as he failed to properly advise 
the client on the extent of damages that would be recoverable. Having estab-
lished [*26]  that the immunity did not protect the barrister, the court heard 
from four barristers, who all concluded that the settlement figure was not a 
reasonable expectation of the outcome. The barrister was held liable for negli-
gence.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n52 (1997) 26 MVR 481. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

If the courts are already applying these principles, then there is little 
reason why they cannot continue to do so if the immunity is abolished. To uphold 
the immunity on the grounds that 'inevitably some counsel would be more inclined 
to act as mere agents of their clients to the detriment of the interests of the 
court and of the administration of justice generally' n53 is only mere conjec-
ture. Further, in the author's view, it is not a consequence that is likely to 
emerge by holding barristers responsible for their actions. This is because it 
is not the fear of negligence that drives a barrister to perform his or her du-
ties to the best of his or her abilities but rather, as barristers and solici-
tors are 'always keen to win a case and incidentally, to give satisfaction [*27]  
to their clients as far as this is compatible with their duty to the court . . . 
this is as inevitable a part of their human makeup as is the ambition of every 
judge to decide his cases right'. n54 It stems from the inherent pride and sat-
isfaction that most professional persons possess in the performance of their 
services. It is doubtful whether abolition of the immunity will therefore sig-
nificantly affect a barrister's conduct to the point where he or she would be 
vulnerable to a client's wishes. Mr Moshinsky submitted to the High Court in 
D'Orta: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
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n53 Giannarelli (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 557; 81 ALR 417. 

n54 Rondel [1969] 1 AC 191 at 272 per Lord Pearce; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

barristers want to do well, they are competing for work and they do not want 
to be known as barristers who drag cases out. n55 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n55 Transcript of Proceedings, D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victorian Legal Aid and Ian 
Denis McIvor (HC, Mr Moshinsky, 20 April 2004) at [1575]-[1580]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*28]  

It is also because a barrister knows that if he or she is successful in his 
or her client's case or performs the tasks required of him or her to the satis-
faction of his or her client then he or she is likely to get repeated work. This 
is the reality of the situation. Indeed, the standard of care may provide an in-
creased incentive for barristers to uphold their duty to the court, for fear 
that their peers will judge them if they fail to do so. The Honourable Justice 
Hampel and Jonathan Clough consider that 'the imposition of a duty of care may 
have the effect of improving standards at the bar'. n56 They state that 'whilst 
standards at the Bar are generally high, in some respects there is room for im-
provement'. n57  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n56 The Hon G Hampel and J Clough, 'Giannarelli v Wraith; Abolishing the Ad-
vocate's Immunity from Suit: Reconsidering Giannarelli v Wraith' (2000) 24 MULR 
1016 at 1017. 

n57 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Although there is a concern that it may be difficult for one to 'draw the 
line between an alleged breach of duty where [*29]  none in fact had been com-
mitted . . . a mere error of judgment . . . and negligentia or indeed crassa 
negligentia', n58 who better to judge the conduct of the barrister in question 
than a panel of barristers themselves? The standard of care judged by a barris-
ter's own peers resolves this concern. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n58 Rondel [1969] 1 AC 191 at 283 per Lord UpJohn; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It is easy to see how the immunity is viewed by many as simply a shield for 
barristers to protect themselves against the risk of being sued. This is because 
the arguments supporting the immunity are predicated only on the basis of what 
might happen if the immunity is forgone. Wilson J in Giannarelli, noted that it 
was the threat of litigation, not the likelihood of defeating the litigation 
that was material in considering the impact abolition of the immunity would have 
on counsel's duty to the court. n59 Mason CJ in Giannarelli stated that the fact 
that it 'would create a real risk of adverse consequences' n60 was sufficient  
[*30]  to maintain the immunity. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n59 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 563; 81 ALR 417. 

n60 Ibid, at 557. 
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- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The truth is that it is impossible to know whether abolition of the immunity 
will have any affect at all in Australia, until the immunity is abrogated. The 
Victorian Law Reform Commission Report No 48 states that 'no one actually knows 
how the threat of being sued for non-negligent conduct would influence the judg-
ment of advocates'. n61 At present, there is no empirical evidence to indicate 
whether or not counsel would become less fearless and independent, or more pro-
lix in the presentation and management of their cases. Indeed, in Demarco v Un-
garo, n62 Krever J placed reliance on the absence of empirical evidence support-
ing the case for an immunity to uphold abolition of the immunity in Canada. The 
Victorian Law Reform Commission noted that in Canada, where there has been no 
immunity doctrine for a hundred years, actions against lawyers 'had not attained 
a serious proportion'. n63 In D'Orta, counsel referred to the absence [*31]  of 
empirical data to argue that there is no sensible basis for maintaining the im-
munity. n64 The tolerance of the immunity, which is premised on mere specula-
tion, is difficult to justify.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n61 Law Reform Commission of Victoria, Access to the Law: Accountability of 
the Legal Profession, Report No 48, 1992, p 47. 

n62 (1979) 95 DLR (3d) 385 (Demarco). 

n63 Law Reform Commission of Victoria, Access to the Law: Accountability of 
the Legal Profession, Discussion Paper, 24 July 1991, pp 21-2. 

n64 Transcript of Proceedings, D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victorian Legal Aid and Ian 
Denis McIvor  (HC, Mr Moshinsky, 20 April 2004) at [520]-[525]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

In addition, under the adversarial system, opposing counsel and the judge are 
able to control inefficient and irrelevant lines of questioning and witnesses. 
One has to wonder how readily a client would take it upon themselves to sue a 
barrister, particularly in the face of a solicitor's caution that 'great defer-
ence will be given by the courts to an advocate's judgment of how a trial [*32]  
should have been run', n65 not to mention the heavy cost to clients in pursuing 
any such action. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n65 Law Reform Commission of Victoria, above n 60, p 47. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It must be remembered that to deny a litigant a remedy for negligence on the 
part of counsel is to sanction a continuing exception in favour of counsel, as 
against his or her client, from the expanding law of negligence. Equality before 
the law is one of the fundamental principles of the adversarial system of jus-
tice, which assists the system in achieving just outcomes. The principle of 
equality before the law is one of the reasons that surgeons, architects, engi-
neers and other professionals, including solicitors (not acting as advocates) 
are accountable for their professional services. Proponents of the immunity 
agree that equality is a fundamental constituent of our legal system. However, 
they argue that the immunity is a justifiable exception to the rule, as it pro-
tects the administration of justice, which is in the public interest. This is a 
curious argument, given [*33]  that society, for whose benefit the immunity is 
said to protect, is critical of its existence and sceptical of the legal profes-
sion itself in developing the immunity. Mr Brett Dawson, president of the Aus-
tralian Justice and Reform Inc (Qld) and committee member of the FLAC Inc of NSW 
states: 
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[The immunity] was invented by judges whose only reason for creating it was 
to give themselves and their barristerial brethren a protection that no useful 
members of the community enjoy. n66 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n66 B Dawson, 'Barristerial Immunity: Are we being well served?' (2002) New 
South Wales Bar Association, < http://flac.htmlplanet.com/reports/letterBD2.htm 
> (accessed 15 November 2004). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Further, Wilson J in Giannarelli said that the community considered the immu-
nity as 'barristers, with the connivance of the judges, [having] built for them-
selves an ivory tower and have lived in it ever since at the expense of their 
clients'. n67 Indeed, in D'Orta, Justice Michael Kirby said: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n67 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 575; 81 ALR 417, quoting the decision at first in-
stance in Rondel v Worsley [1967] 1 QB 443 at 468. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*34]  

I just have to tell you . . . the rest of the community, including the rest 
of the professional community, regards this as the courts looking after their 
own. n68 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n68 Transcript of Proceedings, D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victorian Legal Aid and Ian 
Denis McIvor (HC, Kirby J, 20 April 2004) at [3585]-[3590]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Finally, in an extract from Hansard in the Legislative Council on 24 October 
2000, the Honourable Ian Gilfillan quoted Mr Rob Hulls, Victorian Attorney-
General who said that '[p]utting barristers into a special category does have 
the potential to undermine the confidence in the legal system'. n69  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n69 Extract from Hansard, Legislative Council, < 
http://sa.democrats.org.au/parlt/ spring2000/1024_a.htm > (accessed 15 November 
2004). 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The re-litigation argument 

Under the adversarial system of justice, the appropriate method of correcting 
an incorrect [*35]  decision of a court reached after a contested hearing is by 
an appeal against the judgment to a superior court. A further public policy con-
sideration advanced to support the immunity concerns the adverse consequences 
for the administration of justice which it is said would flow from the relitiga-
tion in collateral proceedings for negligence of issues determined in the prin-
cipal proceedings. The argument is that for a client to successfully sue a bar-
rister for negligence, it necessitates a different court rehearing the substan-
tive elements of the case, which undermines the finality of litigation. Further, 
it may cast doubt on the primary decision of another court, which would affect 
the public confidence in the legal system. It is argued that the problem is par-
ticularly acute in the criminal law context, as public confidence in the admini-
stration of justice is likely to be 'shaken if a judge in a civil case were to 
hold that a person whose conviction has been upheld on appeal would not have 
been convicted but for his advocate's negligence'. n70 Further, it is undesir-
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able that a civil action is treated as an avenue of appeal, outside the system, 
which parliament has enacted for appeals [*36]  in criminal cases. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n70 Arthur Hall [2002] 1 AC 615 at 715 per Lord Hope of Craighead; [2000] 3 
All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

(a) Public confidence in the legal system 

In Giannarelli, Mason CJ considered this policy consideration crucial for the 
maintenance of the immunity. He stated that: 

If the plaintiff were to succeed the resolution of this issue by a different 
court, and on materials which might well be different from those presented in 
the initial litigation . . . it would undermine the status of the initial deci-
sion . . . It would be destructive of public confidence in the administration of 
justice. n71 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n71 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 558 per Mason CJ; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Dawson J focused his concern on the fact that it would involve 'not only . . 
. relitigation of issues already decided, but the relitigation would be before a 
different Tribunal after a lapse of time upon [*37]  evidence which would not 
necessarily be the same'. n72 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n72 Ibid, at CLR 594. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It cannot be disputed that there is tremendous value in providing support for 
upholding public confidence in our legal system. Yet, in situations where the 
original decision is wrong and a plaintiff is left without a remedy, it is dif-
ficult to see how the public confidence in the legal system is being encouraged. 
One commentator argued that the most repugnant aspect of this argument is that 
'whilst it maybe impugns the original judgment, mental gymnastics are required 
for the public to understand why the original decision remains correct in the 
eyes of the law'. n73 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n73 M Oldham, 'The Advocates' Common Law Immunity' (1996) 3 Deakin L Rev  55 
at 60. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Dawson J in Giannarelli stated that to relitigate an original matter would be 
'bad enough in a civil case' but 'intolerable'  [*38]  in a criminal case. n74 
How so? While it is not disputed that the courts would face difficulty in re-
litigating such matters, n75 surely the injustice in a wrongly convicted person 
being deprived of his freedom, not to mention the stigma of a conviction on his 
reputation would outweigh the policy argument requiring the original decision to 
stand unfettered?! Deane J in Giannarelli did not consider that: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n74 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 594-5; 81 ALR 417. 
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n75 In particular, that it would be difficult to properly apply the standard 
of proof in the relitigation of a criminal case in a civil action against a bar-
rister, and the courts would be faced with evidentiary problems and problems re-
garding causation. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

the considerations of public policy . . . outweigh or even balance the injus-
tice or consequent public detriment involved in depriving a person . . . of all 
redress under the common law for in court negligence, however gross and callous 
in its nature or devastating in its consequences. n76  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n76 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 588; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*39]    
  
It provides little comfort to those victims of the injustice of the legal system 
who have exhausted all rights of appeal, yet none the less suffered an injus-
tice. n77 The Victorian Law Reform Commission points out that a failure to pro-
vide any remedy may lead to 'far more harm to public respect for the law' than 
having a matter relitigated. n78 Although a successful action by a wrongfully 
convicted person against their barrister will not restore their freedom, at 
least it provides them with a form of redress for the wrong committed. However, 
an obvious dilemma for the court will be how to compensate a person who is found 
to serve a sentence as a result of their advocate's negligence. 

In Rondel, Lord Reid acknowledged that 'it would be absurd to say that there 
are no members of the bar who might at some time fall short of a reasonable 
standard of skill and care'. n79 It is in these clear cases that it is argued 
that a client should be awarded a remedy. Not in every case. It is true that 
when a case is concluded, it can often happen that in retrospect, there are 
cogitations as to whether, if a particular question had been asked or not asked, 
or an additional witness had been [*40]  called, the result of the case may have 
been different. However, not all of these cases will involve any negligence on 
the part of counsel. If the immunity is abolished, this question, it is submit-
ted, should be properly addressed by the standard of care, judged by a barris-
ter's peers.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n77 Lindy Chamberlain, whose unsuccessful appeal to the High Court of Austra-
lia is reported at Chamberlain v R (1983) 153 CLR 514; 46 ALR 608. Later events 
showed her to be innocent of a murder conviction and she was subsequently par-
doned. 

n78 Law Reform Commission of Victoria, above n 62, p 22. 

n79 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 230; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It has been argued that it may become positively invidious to decide the man-
ner that the judge would have decided the case if different evidence had been 
called (which was later available), as some judges are more receptive than oth-
ers to certain points. Lord Morris of Borth-y-Gest in Rondel stated that 'in 
some cases, it might only be those who judicially determined the first case . .  
[*41]  . who could supply the answer'. n80 Is this an acceptable reason to deny 
a potential plaintiff proper relief? Is it not, quite simply, irrelevant to have 
regard to a judge's idiosyncrasies? Surely, it must be assumed that any judge 
behaved judicially. Notwithstanding, in D'Orta, McHugh J stated that: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
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n80 Ibid, at AC 248. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

in a court of law, much depends on one's impression of the court. A judge 
would have to be blind to think that members of the Bar do not think that they 
have a better chance of getting special leave from some members of the court 
than from others. n81 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n81 Transcript of Proceedings, D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victorian Legal Aid and Ian 
Denis McIvor (HC, McHugh J, 20 April 2004) at [1065]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The allowance and support for an appeal process is an acknowledgement that 
decisions of courts of law can be wrong. After all, it is the appeal process 
[*42]  that permits miscarriages of justice to be remedied and litigants to be 
afforded remedies they would otherwise not be entitled to attain. If the convic-
tion of an accused person can be quashed by a superior court and in a civil con-
text, decisions of a lower court can be altered on appeal, the notion of reliti-
gation is not entirely foreign to our courts at all. The case of Re Knowles n82 
exemplifies this point further, where the Victorian Full Supreme Court set aside 
a criminal conviction of an accused person where justice had miscarried at the 
trial resulting from counsel's alleged negligence. n83 However, those in favour 
of the immunity assert that the fact that an Appeal Court had refused to set 
aside a judgment or to quash a conviction amounts to prima facie evidence that 
counsel had not been negligent or, if they had, that there had been no miscar-
riage of justice.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n82 [1984] VR 751. 

n83 Interestingly, this case was identified by Wilson J in Giannarelli. How-
ever, Wilson J distinguished it, at 574-5, on the basis that it did not bear the 
same 'concatenation of policy factors as inhere in the resent problem'. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*43]  

(b) Finality in litigation 

In Arthur Hall, Lord Hope of Craighead stated that 'it is . . . undesirable 
that the same issue should be litigated time and again . . . there is a strong 
public interest in the finality of litigation'. n84 For this reason, the latin 
maxims of nemo debet bis vexari pro una et eadem causa (a person should not be 
troubled twice for the same reason) and interest rei publicae ut finis sit lit-
ium (which is concerned with the interests of the State) have been developed to 
prevent relitigation when the parties are the same. For example, the first maxim 
has developed rules such as res judicata and issue estoppel. The second maxim 
can be used to justify the extension of the rules of issue estoppel, in cases 
where although the parties are not the same, the circumstances are such as to 
bring the case within the spirit of the rules. n85 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n84 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 715; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 

n85 Ibid, at AC 616. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It is argued that the above doctrines of res judicata and issue estoppel 
[*44]  in addition to the courts inherent power to strike out claims as an abuse 
of process are able to adequately control the risks posed by the relitigation of 
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matters. Perhaps the most leading case on the application of the court's power 
to dismiss proceedings on the ground that it would otherwise represent an abuse 
of process is the case of Hunter. 

Hunter [1982] HOL 

This case concerned the trial of six men convicted of an IRA bombing in Bir-
mingham in 1974. The defendants claimed that the police had beaten them to ex-
tract confessions. The trial judge held a voir dire and decided that the prose-
cution had proved beyond reasonable doubt that they had not been beaten. They 
were convicted. They applied for leave to appeal but it was refused. The accused 
commenced proceedings against the policemen for assault, alleging the same beat-
ing as had been alleged at the criminal trial. The House of Lords held that it 
was an abuse of process of the court to attempt to relitigate the same issue and 
that the actions should be struck out. 

This case shows that, superimposed upon the rules of issue estoppel, the 
courts have a power to strike out attempts to relitigate issues between differ-
ent [*45]  parties as an abuse of process of the court, provided it can be jus-
tified on public policy grounds and justice requires it. In Hunter, Lord Diplock 
stated that the case concerned: 

the inherent power which any court of justice must possess to prevent misuse 
of its procedure in a way which . . . would . . . be manifestly unfair to a 
party to litigation before it, or would otherwise bring the administration of 
justice into disrepute among right-thinking people. n86 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n86 [1982] AC 529 at 536; [1981] 3 All ER 727. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

In most cases involving the relitigation of a criminal proceeding, for a 
plaintiff to be successful, he or she must show that the original decision was 
incorrect. If it was not, then it would not be possible to show that the negli-
gence was causative of any loss. However, a challenge to a conviction alleging 
negligence against an advocate is the paradigm of an abusive challenge and would 
be struck out as such. Lord Hoffman identified this in Arthur Hall when he 
stated that: 

If a client could sue his lawyer [*46]  for negligence in conducting his 
litigation, he would have to prove not only that the lawyer had been negligent 
but also that his negligence had an adverse effect on the outcome. This would 
usually mean proving that he would have won the case he lost. But this gives 
rise to the possibility of apparently conflicting judgments which could bring 
the administration of justice into disrepute. n87 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n87 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 687; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Accordingly, this indicates that not all relitigation of the same issue will 
be manifestly unfair to a party or bring the administration of justice into dis-
repute. When relitigation is for one or other of these reasons of abuse, the 
court has power to strike it out. In Arthur Hall, Lord Hoffman felt that 'this 
makes it very difficult to use the possibility of relitigation as a reason for 
giving lawyers immunity against all actions for negligence in the conduct of 
litigations . . . It is burning down the house to roast the pig.' n88 However, 
the writer concedes that by the same [*47]  argument, the Hunter principle is 
likely to produce effectively the same situation as if the advocate were in fact 
immune from suit, at least in criminal cases.  
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- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n88 Ibid, at AC 702. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Privilege of court officials 

It is a well-established rule that a witness is absolutely immune from li-
ability in the course of judicial proceedings, however false and malicious they 
may be. n89 The same is said for judges, advocates, or parties in respect of 
words used by them in the course of judicial proceedings, or for juries in re-
spect of their verdicts. Much significance is also placed on the privilege af-
forded to others in judicial proceedings to support barristerial immunity. Lord 
Diplock in Saif Ali  expressed the analogy of the witness immunity to the negli-
gence of barristers as a 'general immunity from civil liability, which attaches 
to all persons in respect of their participation in proceedings before a court 
of justice'. n90 The rationale is that 'great mischief would result if those en-
gaged in the administration of justice [*48]  were not at liberty to speak 
freely'. n91 It is said to ensure that trials are conducted 'without the avoid-
able stress and tensions of alarm and fear in those who have a role to play in 
them'. n92 Dawson J in Giannarelli stated that: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n89 Giannarelli (1988) 165 CLR 543 per Mason CJ; 81 ALR 417, quoting Starke J 
in Cabassi v Vila (1940) 64 CLR 130 at 146. 

n90 [1980] AC 198 at 222; [1978] 3 All ER 1033. 

n91 Giannarelli (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 557 per Mason CJ; 81 ALR 417. 

n92 Arthur Hall [2002] 1 AC 615 at 697; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

fundamental to the administration of justice is the opportunity which the law 
affords to all those who are participants in proceedings in a court to speak and 
act freely, within the rules laid down, unimpeded by the prospect of civil proc-
ess as a consequence of them having done so. n93 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n93 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 595; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*49]  

This is a circular and ironic argument: On the one hand, it is argued that 
barristers have a 'special' role in the administration of justice and that 
therefore an exception should be made for them, compared to others, including 
other professionals. On the other hand, barristers are asserting their entitle-
ment to immunity, on the basis that if it were taken away, they would be the 
only ones in the judicial process that would be excluded from the privilege. 
Lord Pearce in Rondel put the question as follows: 

The five essential ingredients of the judicial process at the trial are the 
parties, the witness, the judge, the juror and the advocate . . . Should he 
alone of the five be liable to his client in damages? n94 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n94 [1969] 1 AC 191 at 270; [1967] 3 All ER 993. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It is clear that this argument is tenuous as a barrister's role in the judi-
cial process is quite distinct. Unlike a barrister, a judge owes no actionable 
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duty of care to any party. A judge is the arbitrator of law and/or facts, de-
pending on the case. Further,  [*50]  the nature of a barrister's work involves 
decision making which may affect the outcome of a case. Accordingly, it is a 
barrister's skill and the performance of his or her services for which the cli-
ent pays that may cause him or her to be sued for negligence. 

If a judge and/or jury decides a matter incorrectly, his or her decision al-
though not actionable, is appealable. The judge has a public duty to administer 
justice in accordance with his or her oath. n95 In addition, no party pays a 
judge and/or jury. The public, of which both adversaries are members, pays them. 
Further, a witness owes no duty of care to anyone in respect of evidence which 
the witness proposes to give in court. His or her only duty is to tell the 
truth. Accordingly, there seems to be little analogy that can be drawn between a 
barrister and a witness or judge or jury having protection from suit. The reason 
that a barrister is the only person in the court process who should be able to 
be sued for negligence, is because he or she is the only one of all the parties 
involved in the judicial process who have an obligation to comport themselves 
according to a proper standard in litigation, who may be sued by the person 
[*51]  who suffers loss if he or she fails to do so. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n95 Arthur Hall [2002] 1 AC 615 at 698 per Lord Hoffman; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Other arguments 

(a) The cab-rank principle 

The cab-rank principle requires an advocate to accept a client who desires 
their services within their field of practice and can pay their fee. The obliga-
tion stands regardless of whether the client is the type of client to engage in 
a vexatious negligence claim against a barrister. n96 Accordingly, the cab-rank 
principle is also used to justify the immunity, as the concern is that if a bar-
rister is obliged to accept any client, he or she would be unfairly exposed to 
vexatious actions by clients 'whom any sensible lawyer with freedom of action 
would have refused to act for'. n97 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n96 Oldham, above n 72, at 62 quoting C G Veljanoski and C J Whelan, 'Profes-
sional Negligence and the Quality of Legal Services -- An Economic Perspective' 
(1983) 46 Melbourne L Rev 700 at 712. 

n97 S Brookes, 'Time to Abolish Lawyers' Immunity from Suit' (1999) 24 Alt L 
Jnl 175 at 176. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*52]  

In practice, however, it is fair to say that barristers have a degree of 
freedom in selecting their clients. In Arthur Hall, Lord Steyn stated that: 

In real life, a barrister has a clerk whose enthusiasm for the unwanted brief 
may not be great, and he is free to raise the fee within limits. It is not 
likely that the rule often obliges barristers to undertake work which they would 
not otherwise accept. n98 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n98 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 678; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Further, barristers often specialise in practices and they are permitted to 
decline briefs which do not fall within their specialty. The cab-rank principle 
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was not accorded significant weight in the decision of Giannarelli. In Arthur 
Hall, Lord Steyn decisively rejected the principle as a justification for the 
immunity. He remarked that 'it is a very high price to pay for protection from 
what must, in practice, be the very small risk of being subjected to vexatious 
litigation'. n99 It is submitted that therefore, the cab-rank argument has lit-
tle, if any weight [*53]  at all. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n99 P Cane, Tort Law and Economic Interests, 2nd ed, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 
1996, p 236, quoting from Arthur Hall [2002] 1 AC 615 at 679; [2000] 3 All ER 
673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

(b) Other professionals 

Another argument supporting the abolition of the immunity is the fact that 
other professionals, including architects, engineers, and solicitors (not acting 
as advocates) n100 are accountable for their professional services. This has 
stirred some annoyance amongst the members of the medical profession in particu-
lar, who assert that '[i]t is not fair that an injured member of the public 
should be denied compensation from their lawyer, when they can receive compensa-
tion from their doctor'. n101 Such an anomaly merely fuels antagonistic feelings 
toward the legal system by community members. Like doctors, barristers should be 
held accountable for their services. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n100 The position of the solicitor advocate is beyond the scope of this arti-
cle. See Giannarelli, generally for a discussion on this area. 

n101 Brookes, above n 96, at 176. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*54]  

No member of the medical profession or indeed any other profession is immune 
from being sued for professional negligence. Medical practitioners may be found 
negligent if a plaintiff can successfully prove on the balance of probabilities 
that they were owed a duty of care, that the required standard of care was not 
met and that the breach of the duty was causative of the plaintiff's loss or 
damage, which was reasonably foreseeable. Yet arguably, most of the policy argu-
ments used to support barrister's immunity are equally applicable to the medical 
profession. 

In Arthur Hall, it was acknowledged that 'doctors are in a similar position 
to lawyers in that they too are under a higher ethical duty and are not neces-
sarily able to choose their clients'. n102 A doctor working in an emergency ward 
does not have the benefit of deciding which patient he or she will assist. In 
some instances, it is not inconceivable that a doctor would be required to per-
form a task beyond his or her skill and experience, being simply the only duty 
doctor available on that day. How does this differ from the cab rank principle? 
Further, medical practitioners, like barristers, may be likely to adopt overcau-
tious [*55]  practices for fear of being sued. Doctors may feel obliged to un-
dertake additional procedures, and take more time to explain risks than was oth-
erwise necessary, consult with the patient more frequently than otherwise re-
quired and arrange unnecessary diagnostic tests to be safe. n103 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n102 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 672 per Lord Bingham of Cornhill; [2000] 3 All ER 
673. 

n103 Brookes, above n 96, at 178. 
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- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

However, perhaps the most compelling argument is that not unlike a barrister, 
who has a duty to the court and to his or her client which may at times be in-
consistent, a medical practitioner is also faced with conflicts of his or her 
duties. For example, a doctor is unable to perform active euthanasia, despite 
the patient's request. The doctor must surrender to his or her higher duty to 
abide by the law. Controversial areas such as abortion, surrogacy and IVF are 
other areas where a doctor is faced with competing interests. If a doctor 
chooses the interests of the client above the interests of the law in these 
cases, would this [*56]  not impact on the administration of justice? Yet the 
courts do not consider doctors within the category of persons in need of protec-
tion from negligence in such circumstances. The point to be made is that if bar-
risters receive immunity, then it may be difficult for other professionals in 
the community to understand why barristers alone should enjoy the protection, if 
the policy reasons supporting the immunity are equally applicable to other pro-
fessionals. 

There has been much commentary in the medical area concerning doctors being 
unable to have protection from suit. Doctors now 'want to be exempted from li-
ability through thresholds and caps on liability under the much vaunted reforms 
of the tort law'. n104 What will happen to the injured citizen? The president of 
the Law Institute of Victoria, Bill O'Shea argues: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n104 B O'Shea, 'Doctors Invaluable, but not outside the law' (2003) 144 Law-
yers Weekly  11 at 11. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Let's hope that we don't get into a situation in this country where victims 
of doctors' negligence  [*57]  are regarded as second class citizens left to 
bear by themselves the cost of injuries they have sustained due to the negli-
gence of their treating doctor. n105 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n105 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

While the author agrees with the content of the argument, it is ironic that 
it is made by a member of the very profession that grants immunity to a barris-
ter. Professional people are paid on the basis that they perform a service and 
if they are negligent in relation to that service, they should be held liable. 
No exception should be made for barristers. 

Scope of the immunity 

Surprisingly, most of the commentary and analysis of the immunity has concen-
trated on the policy reasons supporting and opposing the immunity, rather than 
its scope. The present test is that if the work of the barrister can be said to 
be 'so intimately connected with the conduct of the case in court that it can be 
fairly said to be a preliminary decision affecting the way that cause is to be 
conducted when it comes to a hearing' n106 then a barrister is protected from 
suit. The author [*58]  does not consider the immunity should be maintained. 
However, if the result of D'Orta is that the immunity is maintained, then it is 
hoped at the very least, that the immunity is better defined and substantially 
restricted to the barrister's conduct in the courtroom.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n106 Rees [1974] 1 NZLR 180 at 187 per McCarthy P and upheld by Mason CJ in 
Giannarelli. 
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- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The scope of the immunity was considered in Rondel. However, the court was 
divided on how far the immunity extended. n107 In Saif Ali, four members of the 
House of Lords endorsed the dictum of McCarthy in Rees and held that the immu-
nity included some 'pre-trial work' provided it was intimately connected with 
the cause in court. n108 Lord Russell of Killowen in Saif Ali stated that the 
protection 'must include advice on settlement, advice on evidence, advice on 
parties' n109 as some examples.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n107 [1969] 1 AC 191; [1967] 3 All ER 993. Lord Pearson limited himself to 
the expression of a doubt as to whether the immunity extended to 'pure paper 
work' which he explained as drafting and advisory work unconnected with litiga-
tion. Conversely, Lord Morris of Borth-y-Gest said the immunity was confined to 
the actual conduct of a case in court. Between the two extremes Lord Reid ex-
pressed the view that the immunity would extend to drawing pleadings or conduct-
ing subsequent stages in a case, as it applies to counsel's conduct during the 
trial. 

n108 [1980] AC 198 at 206; [1978] 3 All ER 1033. 

n109 Ibid, at AC 234. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*59]  

Mason CJ in Giannarelli argued that 'the preparation of case out of court 
cannot be divorced from the presentation of a case in court' n110 and that 'it 
would be artificial in the extreme to draw the line at the courtroom door'. n111 
However, there can be no dispute that a dividing line needs to be drawn, whether 
artificial or 'architectural' n112 in nature, so that one can properly identify 
the conduct which is given protection. Mason CJ himself acknowledged this in the 
same paragraph of his judgment where he discussed the intimate connection test 
and said that '. . . to take the immunity any further would entail a risk of 
taking the protection beyond the boundaries of . . . public policy . . . which 
sustain the immunity'. n113 The author considers that limiting the protection to 
the barrister's conduct in the courtroom at least clarifies the conduct that 
will fall within the immunity and prevents the expansion of the doctrine to con-
duct that is clearly meant to be the subject of our tort law, for which the com-
munity should have a remedy.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n110 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 560; 81 ALR 417. 

n111 Ibid, at CLR 559. 

n112 Using the words of Gleeson CJ in the appeal in D'Orta at [2045]. 

n113 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 560; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*60]  

The present test of 'intimate connection' is, in the author's view, a vague, 
unhelpful test that is difficult to apply in any satisfactory manner. The result 
has been an unnecessary expansion of conduct to include acts and omissions of 
barristers outside the courtroom which do not reflect the policy reasons for its 
alleged required existence. 

The kinds of decisions which a barrister is obliged to make in advising a 
client regarding the proper defendants to a proposed proceeding and the manner 
in which to plead the cause(s) of action against those defendants is usually 
made with reflection. Yet arguably, if an incorrect decision is made, a client 
would be without a remedy, as the conduct could reasonably be considered to be 
conduct 'intimately connected' with the presentation of the case in court and 
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thereby attract protection from suit. Similarly, a decision regarding the reli-
ability of a witness which leads to a decision about whether or not to call that 
witness at trial, would appear to presently fall within the immunity, as it 
would be said to be 'intimately connected' with the cause in court. 

However, given that these considerations would normally be completed with re-
flection [*61]  in the barrister's private chambers, how is the barrister placed 
into conflict, when he or she is not before a judge and does not put the admini-
stration of justice into danger? Further, how can it be said that the barrister 
is like a witness or judge, when at this stage the barrister is sitting 'in the 
comparative calm of the office or chambers?' n114 where there is no threat to 
him or her being able to act freely? The policy reasons simply do not support 
the immunity beyond the courtroom. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n114 Boland  (1999) 167 ALR 575 at 613. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

In addition, what about the situation where an advocate's: 

appalling misjudgement about an elementary evidentiary or legal principle, 
made well before trial and under no particular pressure, that leads, quite un-
justifiably to the abandonment (on the advocate's misconceived advice) of the 
client's most promising cause of action or defence? n115  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n115 G Hancock and A Baron, 'Practitioner Immunity following Boland v Yates' 
(2000) 74 Law Institute Jnl 52 at 53. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*62]    
  
It is difficult to see how the courts can justifiably extend the immunity and 
deprive a plaintiff of a remedy in these cases. As Kirby J (in dissent) stated 
in Boland, the protection should be limited to in-court proceedings 'where the 
advocate is brought to immediate account before the judicial power which is in-
voked' n116 and where 'difficult and usually instantaneous decisions must be 
made that may necessitate subordination of the wishes of the client to the duty 
of the court'. n117 

Although it is conceded that a barrister is able to be sued for advice work 
unrelated to litigation, as Kirby J warns us in Boland, 'the "intimate connec-
tion" test . . . is capable of being expanded to include a large proportion, 
perhaps most, of the advice work . . . and this demonstrates its potential 
reach'. n118 The case law demonstrates that there have been divergences in judi-
cial opinion as to the application of the 'intimate connection' test. For exam-
ple, in the case of Keefe v Marks, n119 a barrister failed to plead a claim for 
interest in a personal injury case under the rules of the court and failed to 
advise the client of the potential for such a claim. The Court of Appeal [*63]  
divided on the question of whether the barrister's omissions were protected by 
the immunity. In addition, it appears that after Arthur Hall, the House of Lords 
has considered whether expert witnesses should be immune from suit in respect of 
work done outside the courtroom. n120 The court unanimously held that the expert 
should be given the immunity, for the same reasons that underpin the advocates' 
immunity. n121  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n116 (1999) 167 ALR 575 at 613. 

n117 Ibid. 

n118 (1999) 167 ALR 575 at 613. 
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n119 (1989) 16 NSWLR 713. 

n120 Darker v Chief Constable of The West Midlands Police [2001] 1 AC 435; 
[2000] 4 All ER 193. 

n121 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

This shows that further expansion of the immunity may fuel an expansion of 
immunities granted to others, which ultimately limits the redress available to 
an individual. If the immunity is restricted to the courtroom, it would be more 
readily apparent to the community and hence more acceptable to the public. How-
ever, an expansion of the immunity will be perceived as a further injustice to 
the individual.  [*64]  

Comparative analysis 

While the immunity existed for a long time in the United Kingdom until the 
case of Arthur Hall, and continues to exist in New Zealand, n122 it does not ex-
ist in Canada, the United States n123 or countries in the European Union. n124 
It is true that some of these countries have differently constituted legal sys-
tems, which may limit the relevance of the cases in Australia. None the less, 
they are still important to consider as some of the reasoning can be applied in 
the Australian context. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n122 Lai  [2003] 2 NZLR 374. 

n123 Although prosecutors do have immunity and in some states the immunity is 
extended to public defenders. 

n124 Arthur Hall [2002] 1 AC 615 at 680-1 per Lord Steyn; [2000] 3 All ER 
673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The decision of Krever J in Demarco  has been cited and considered by the 
judges in most of the leading cases on the immunity issue including Arthur Hall, 
Boland and Giannarelli. In Demarco, Krever J made the point that in Canada, 
there has been no evidence of an avalanche [*65]  of claims against barristers. 
n125 In Arthur Hall, Lord Steyn stated that the Canadian empirically tested evi-
dence tended to demonstrate that 'the fears that the possibility of actions in 
negligence against barristers would tend to undermine the public interest are 
unnecessarily pessimistic'. n126 Krever J noted that 'there is no empirical evi-
dence that the risk is so serious that an aggrieved client should be rendered 
remediless'. n127 Wilson J pointed out in Giannarelli that this case has re-
ceived widespread acceptance from commentators in Canada. n128  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n125 (1979) 95 DLR (3d) 385 at [25]. 

n126 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 681; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 

n127 Grant, above n 1, at 2 quoting from Krever J in Demarco  (1979) 95 DLR 
(3d) 385 at [25]. 

n128 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 578; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

In New Zealand, in the case of Lai, although the immunity was upheld, it was 
restricted in scope. The court held that the scope of the immunity could not be 
extended beyond the courtroom where there is an absence of the same immediacy.  
[*66]  n129 While Laurenson J considered that there is no justification for the 
retention of the immunity in the civil and administrative areas, he considered 
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it was so justified in the criminal and family law context. As discussed earlier 
in this article, the United Kingdom has abolished the immunity in Arthur Hall. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n129 [2003] 2 NZLR 374 at 374. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

If other countries including the United Kingdom are able to survive with bar-
risters being sued for their negligent acts and omissions, then the author con-
siders that the Australian society will also cope with a change in the law. Af-
ter all, the empirical evidence in other countries indicates that there is no 
real concern that abrogation of the immunity will cause more barristers to be 
sued or significantly affect the administration of justice, as is so dreadfully 
feared. 

Consideration of the Hunter doctrine 

The Hunter doctrine operates to strike out proceedings where there has been 
an abuse of the process of the court. Giles J in State Bank of NSW Ltd v Alexan-
der Stenhouse   [*67]  Ltd n130 expressed the guiding considerations of the 
Hunter doctrine as being the 'oppression and unfairness to the other party to 
the litigation and concern for the integrity of the system of the administration 
of justice'. n131 The Hunter doctrine is arguably an appropriate substitute for 
the immunity and controls collateral attacks on court decisions. In light of the 
Hunter doctrine, on any application to strike out or dismiss a claim for damages 
against a barrister, based on their allegedly negligent conduct of earlier pro-
ceedings, the court is to determine whether the claim represents an abuse of 
process in light of the earlier decision of the court. If it does, it should be 
dismissed or struck out unless, on the facts of the particular case, there are 
grounds for not following that course.  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n130 (1997) Aust Torts Reports para 81-423 (State Bank). 

n131 Ibid, at 64,089. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The High Court of Australia accepted the Hunter doctrine in Rogers v R n132 
which concerned a challenge to a criminal conviction. The accused [*68]  had 
made various confessions regarding a number of armed robberies. At the trial on 
four charges of armed robbery, the accused challenged the admissibility of the 
confessions. The judge held the confessions inadmissible. Rogers was acquitted 
on two of the charges. He was found guilty on the remaining two charges based on 
other evidence. At a later stage, the Crown attempted to charge the accused re-
garding other armed robberies the accused had confessed to but with which he had 
not yet been charged. The majority of the court held that the Crown's case 
should be struck out, as it was considered an abuse of the process of the court 
unless the Crown had independent evidence that the accused had in fact committed 
those robberies. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n132 (1994) 181 CLR 251; 123 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The Hunter doctrine has also been applied in a civil context in Australia in 
cases such as Re Thomas Christy Ltd (in liquidation) n133 and the case of Haines 
v Australian Broadcasting Corporation. n134 Giles J in State Bank  held that 
there may be [*69]  an abuse of process where an insured seeks to relitigate an 
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issue against his insurer, which was previously decided in the proceedings 
brought against the insured in respect of indemnity. n135 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n133 (1994) 2 BCLC 527. This case concerned a claim for wrongful dismissal by 
a former director disqualified following a ruling of fitness for office was held 
to be an abuse of process. 

n134 (1995) 43 NSWLR 404. 

n135 (1997) Aust Torts Reports para 81,423 at 64,088. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

In Arthur Hall, Lord Steyn felt that 'a barrister's immunity is not needed to 
deal with collateral attacks on criminal and civil decisions' as '[t]he public 
interest is satisfactorily protected by independent principles and powers of the 
court'. n136 Lord Browne-Wilkinson agreed with Lord Steyn and said that it was 
not necessary to retain the immunity as 'the law has already provided a solu-
tion' n137 under the rule which prevents a collateral attack as applied in the 
case of Hunter. n138 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n136 [2002] 1 AC 615 at 679; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 

n137 Ibid, at AC 686. 

n138 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*70]  

Accordingly, it appears that the immunity, at least to some extent, has been 
eroded by the Hunter principle. Indeed Lord Bingham CJ in Arthur Hall  went so 
far as saying that in an application against a barrister based on alleged negli-
gent conduct of earlier proceedings, the Hunter doctrine should be the first 
consideration. n139 The court would need to consider the nature and effect of 
the judgment, the basis of the negligence claim and any grounds to justify col-
lateral challenge. n140 A claimant would need to explain the reason that steps 
were not taken to challenge the decision. n141  

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n139 Arthur Hall  [2002] 1 AC 615 at 643; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 

n140 Ibid, at AC 643. 

n141 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

It is clear that the Hunter doctrine is able to prevent collateral attacks on 
decisions of the courts where it could be regarded as an abuse of process or im-
proper purpose. Perhaps the court should focus instead on the application of the 
Hunter doctrine, rather than expanding the immunity doctrine to cover areas be-
yond its intended [*71]  and justifiable scope. 

Conclusion 

The immunity has become a supernova of a doctrine, swollen far beyond its 
original size to the extent that it now potentially encompasses barristers in-
volved in litigation in respect of a range of functions involved in the prepara-
tion of a case in court. The further it extends, the more difficult it becomes 
to define the boundaries of the doctrine and the less the public policy consid-
erations validate its existence. 
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Any infringement of the general principle of equal treatment before the law 
must be carefully considered and justified on compelling grounds. In a context 
where other jurisdictions have abolished the immunity, with no significant rami-
fications for the administration of justice, and where most other professionals 
are held accountable for their services, the courts need to accept that it may 
be time for the immunity to go. 

The community's expectation that every wrong should attract a remedy is the 
cornerstone of the immunity issue. There is a sense of injustice and great scep-
ticism that advocacy is the only occupation that is exempt from the general 
rule. As Deane J stated in a powerful dissenting judgment in Giannarelli: 

I do not [*72]  consider that the considerations of public policy . . . out-
weigh or even balance the injustice and consequent public detriment involved in 
depriving a person, who is caught up in litigation and engages the professional 
services of a legal practitioner, of all redress under the common law for 'in-
court' negligence, however gross and callous in its nature or devastating in its 
consequences. n142 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n142 (1988) 165 CLR 543 at 588; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The Hunter doctrine may be all that the law requires to guard against imper-
missible attacks on the decisions of the court. It is hoped that the High Court 
in D'Orta follows the decision of the House of Lords in Arthur Hall and ends the 
anomalous exception to the rule that for every wrong there should be a remedy. 
Only then can the community be satisfied that justice is being done. 
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- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n1 Law and Philosophy Program, Research School of Social Sciences, Australian 
National University. Thanks to the participants in the RSSS discussion group at 
which the ideas in this note were first floated; to the audience at a subsequent 
seminar at the University of New England; and to Jim Allan, Mark Lunney and Jane 
Stapleton for penetrating questions and helpful suggestions. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
 
ABSTRACT: The High Court has recently reaffirmed the immunity of advocates from 
negligence liability in respect of in-court work and associated out-of-court 
conduct. The joint-majority judgment rejected most of the traditional arguments 
in favour of immunity and based the decision on arguments about the nature of 
judicial power and the finality of court decisions. This note explores the im-
plications of that move. 
 
TEXT: Ryan D'Orta-Ekenaike was charged with rape. His solicitor and barrister 
advised him to plead guilty at his committal hearing, saying that since he had 
no defence, he would get [*2]  a custodial sentence if he pleaded not guilty and 
was subsequently convicted, but only a suspended sentence if he pleaded guilty. 
He followed their advice and was committed for trial. At trial, he changed his 
plea to not guilty; but his earlier guilty plea was led in evidence and he was 
convicted and sentenced to three years' imprisonment. n2 Ryan successfully ap-
pealed against his conviction on the ground of misdirection by the judge con-
cerning the use the jury might make of the evidence that he had pleaded guilty 
at the committal stage. On retrial, the evidence of the guilty plea was not ad-
mitted and Ryan was acquitted. He sued his barrister and solicitor in respect of 
the advice, alleging that he had suffered and continued to suffer financial and 
non-financial harm and loss as a result of breaches of duty by his advisers. The 
defendants claimed immunity from liability on the basis of the High Court's de-
cision in Giannarelli v Wraith. n3  
 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n2 Part of which he presumably served. 

n3 (1988) 165 CLR 543; 81 ALR 417. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*3]  

The judge at first instance ordered that the claim 'be forever stayed' n4 and 
the Victorian Court of Appeal dismissed an appeal from this order. The High 
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Court in D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid n5 was faced with three main is-
sues: 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n4 (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [12]. 

n5 Ibid. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

-- whether it should reconsider its decision in Giannarelli; 

-- whether the immunity recognised in Giannarelli protected solicitor-
advocates as well as barristers; and 

-- whether the scope of the immunity recognised in Giannarelli -- extending 
to acts and omissions committed in the conduct of a case in court or in work 
done out of court which leads to a decision affecting the conduct of a case in 
court (hereafter 'protected work') -- should be reconsidered. 

By a 6-1 majority (Kirby J dissenting) the court held -- partly reaffirming 
and partly extending the decision in Giannarelli -- that advocates, n6 whether 
solicitors or barristers, cannot be sued for negligence committed in the course 
of performing protected work. This comment [*4]  will focus primarily on the 
joint-majority judgment of Gleeson CJ and Gummow, Hayne and Heydon JJ. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n6 The judgments contain no definition of the word 'advocate'. It seems that 
it should be taken to mean something like 'a lawyer having the right of audience 
before the relevant court'. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

My main argument will be that the way the joint-majority supported their re-
assertion of the advocate's immunity has important implications for our under-
standing of the nature and scope of that immunity; and that the rationale they 
offered justifies neither the striking-out of Ryan's action against his lawyers 
nor the court's adherence to the definition of the scope of the immunity in 
terms of protected work. 

1 The rationale for the immunity 

Over the years, various arguments have been used to support advocates' immu-
nity from negligence liability. They include the following: 

-- A barrister cannot sue the client to recover agreed remuneration because 
the relationship between barrister and lay client is not contractual. The joint-
majority  [*5]  considered this argument to be 'at most, of marginal relevance' 
because it cannot support the immunity of the solicitor-advocate. n7 

-- The advocate owes a duty to the court (or 'to justice' as it is sometimes 
portentously put) which may conflict with the advocate's duty of care to the 
client. The joint-majority rejected this argument on the grounds (a) that the 
advocate's duty to the court is paramount, thus resolving any perceived con-
flict, and (b) that the argument cannot support immunity from liability (for 
defamation, for instance) that is not based on a duty of care to the client. n8 

-- The desirability of maintaining the 'cab-rank' principle that a barrister 
must accept any brief he or she is free to handle. The joint-majority side-lined 
this argument because it cannot support the immunity of solicitor-advocates. n9 

-- Advocates often have to make difficult tactical decisions in 'the heat of 
the courtroom', as it were. The joint-majority called this argument 'distracting 
and irrelevant'. n10 
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-- The fear of being sued could adversely affect the way advocates do their 
job, encouraging them to adopt 'defensive' tactics that might unduly prolong 
court proceedings. The joint-majority [*6]  thought that this argument had some 
force, but that it did not 'provide support in principle' for the immunity. n11 

It will be noted that these arguments focus on the role of advocate and on 
the advocate's relationships with the lay client and the court. By contrast, the 
'finality argument', on which the joint-majority place almost the entire weight 
of justifying the immunity, focuses on the nature of the judicial function and 
the status of judicial decisions. This shift of focus is central (or so I will 
argue) to understanding the logic of the approach of the joint-majority. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n7 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [25]. 

n8 Ibid, at [26]. 

n9 Ibid, at [27]. 

n10 Ibid, at [28]. 

n11 Ibid, at [29]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

The finality argument goes something like this: 

-- The courts are a branch of government, the public function of which is the 
'quelling of controversies', n12 that is, the 'final' resolution of legal dis-
putes and claims. 

-- The 'principle of finality' allows court decisions to be subject to appeal 
to a [*7]  higher court; n13 but otherwise, 'except in a few narrowly defined 
circumstances', n14 it prohibits the re-opening of court decisions and the re-
litigation of disputes and claims. 

-- Allowing clients to sue advocates for negligence would derogate from and 
undermine the principle of finality by allowing issues decided by courts to be 
relitigated other than by way of appeal: 'relitigation of the controversy would 
be an inevitable and essential step in demonstrating that an advocate's negli-
gence in the conduct of litigation had caused damage to the client.' n15 

-- Moreover, such litigation would be 'inefficient' because the immunity of 
other participants in the judicial process -- judges and witnesses -- would pre-
vent their 'contribution' to the outcome being 'examined'. n16 

Put summarily, the finality argument seems to be that advocates' immunity is 
a corollary of a public interest in the finality of court decisions; which is, 
in turn, a corollary of the concept of judicial power and the role of the courts 
as a branch of government. Although the joint-majority say that 'attention must 
be directed to the nature of the role the advocate . . . plays in the judicial 
system', n17 in fact [*8]  they seem to focus on the nature of the outcome of 
the judicial process (ie, 'final' decisions) rather than on the roles played by 
the various participants in that process. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n12 Ibid, at [32]. 

n13 A final decision is, it seems, one that can be challenged only by appeal 
and not 'collaterally'. But note that in an opaque passage (at [81]-[82]) the 
joint-majority contrast 'final' decisions with 'intermediate' decisions (such as 
the conviction in this case). In the former sense, both the 'intermediate' con-
viction and the 'final' acquittal were 'final'. The court has recently consid-
ered the question of the finality of a decision in relation to issue estoppel: 
see Kuligowski v Metrobus (2004) 208 ALR 1. 
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n14 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [34], [45]. 

n15 Ibid, at [43]. 

n16 Ibid, at [45]. It is unclear what this means. It is certainly true that 
judges and witnesses cannot be sued for anything they do or say in court pro-
ceedings; but it does not follow that their words and actions cannot be examined 
for other purposes, such as determining the cause of a court's decision. For in-
stance, in Ryan's appeal the judge's direction to the jury was examined and, im-
plicitly at least, treated as a cause of his conviction. There is no obvious 
reason why such a course of action should be acceptable in appeal proceedings, 
but not in a negligence claim against an advocate (assuming, of course, that 
such claims are allowed at all). 

n17 Ibid, at [21]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*9]  

I wish to make four comments on the finality principle, understood as a basis 
for advocates' immunity from liability for negligence. 

1. It does not explain why D'Orta-Ekenaike's lawyers were granted immunity 
from being sued for negligence. The plaintiff's claim did not, either explicitly 
or implicitly, question any of the court decisions in his case. Indeed, his con-
viction had been overturned on appeal -- as allowed and required by the finality 
principle -- and the successful ground of appeal was not the conduct of the law-
yers, n18 but misdirection by the judge. n19 If P had been allowed to sue his 
lawyers, causation would have been a difficult issue. Certainly, the lawyers' 
allegedly negligent conduct was part of the causal history of P's conviction; 
and it is at least arguable that on the balance of probabilities, P would not 
have been found guilty if he had not pleaded guilty. But the more immediate 
cause of the conviction was the conduct of the judge and jury in the first 
trial. It is possible that a court trying P's claim against his lawyers would 
have held the lawyers not causally responsible for P's loss. 

    McHugh J made much of the likely difficulty of proving causation [*10]  
in claims against advocates. n20 Surprisingly, he considered that it provided 
support for immunity rather than a reason why immunity was not needed to provide 
advocates with adequate protection from dissatisfied clients. This approach ap-
pears to be motivated by two concerns. One is that claims against advocates are 
likely to be weak, n21 or even 'vexatious', n22 and that litigants who sue their 
lawyers are unlikely to be dissuaded from doing so by the difficulty of making a 
successful claim. n23 The other concern is that despite the likely difficulty of 
proving causation in a claim against an advocate, 'a case like the present dem-
onstrates that where there has been a successful retrial [sic], defence of the 
claim may be difficult, even though the onus of proof remains on the plaintiff'. 
n24 Neither concern provides an independent argument for advocates' immunity. On 
the contrary, they support immunity only if there are other good reasons to pro-
tect advocates from liability. This is shown by the fact that in the case of no 
other profession is the risk of being the target of weak claims or, conversely, 
of a strong claim, considered to be a good reason for immunity from being sued. 
Indeed,  [*11]  it is tempting to say that an argument that advocates need immu-
nity because some claims against them will fail and others will succeed, con-
fronts their clients with a vicious Catch-22. 

    Initially surprising, too, is McHugh J's view that the finality principle 
supports the prohibition of claims against advocates because such a claim could 
not lead to the amendment of a final decision cast into doubt by a holding of 
liability against the advocate. n25 On reflection, however, his concern here 
seems to be based not on the finality principle as such but on a risk that the 
simultaneous existence of inconsistent decisions might undermine public confi-
dence in the administration of justice. Assuming for the moment that any such 
risk is sufficiently great to justify blanket immunity, it is not clear in what 
sense a holding by one court, that another court would have reached a different 
decision if an advocate had not been negligent, is inconsistent with the deci-
sion actually reached by that other court, given that (ex hypothesi) the first 
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court has held that: (1) the advocate was negligent, and (2) the decision of the 
other court would, on the balance of probabilities, have been different [*12]  
if the advocate had not been negligent. The better analysis is that the first 
court's holding is consistent with the other court's decision precisely because 
of the advocate's negligence. 

    However, even if this analysis is accepted, it may not remove a sense of 
unease at the prospect of a civil court, which has no power to overturn a crimi-
nal conviction, implicitly deciding that a convicted defendant ought to have 
been acquitted by a criminal court, especially if the defendant is left lan-
guishing in prison. It must be conceded that an appeal is preferable to litiga-
tion against legal advisers and that the law should discourage disappointed 
litigants from suing their lawyers without first taking all reasonable steps to 
engage the appeal process. There should also be some procedure for reconsidering 
criminal convictions in appropriate cases where the appellate route is closed. 
But none of this requires us to accept that advocates should be shielded from 
accountability for their negligence in order to engender and maintain public 
confidence in the justice system based on a false and dangerous belief that it 
is infallible or, at least, not susceptible to miscarriage as a result of  [*13]  
the incompetence of counsel. 

    At all events, however strong the finality argument is thought to be, it 
is hard to see how it can justify prohibiting claims that do not challenge final 
decisions. This is because the finality argument (unlike other arguments for im-
munity) does not refer to the role of advocates or to their relationships with 
the court and their lay clients, but only to the nature of judicial decisions 
and power. 

2. The finality principle only applies to disputes and claims that are re-
solved by a court order. Prior to the decision in D'Orta-Ekenaike, it had always 
been assumed that advocates' immunity applied to any protected conduct, because 
most of the arguments used to support the immunity made no distinction between 
claims resolved by court order and claims not so resolved. Since the joint-
majority did not address this issue, it is not clear whether this narrowing of 
the scope of the immunity was intended or not. It may be an unintended conse-
quence of the joint-majority's explicit rejection of arguments that could sup-
port a wider immunity. 

3. In formulating the finality argument, the joint-majority refer to Ch III 
of the Australian Constitution as an embodiment [*14]  of the concept of judi-
cial power on which the finality principle is based. They note that Ch III has 
no equivalent in the constitutions of the States, but also that the role of 
State courts is essentially the same as that of Chapter III courts. n26 It is 
difficult to know how much to read into this reference to Ch III. On one view, 
it may be no more than an emphatic way of making the point that the public in-
terest in the 'quelling of controversies' trumps the private interest of liti-
gants in enforcing the duties of care that lawyers owe to their clients. n27 

    On the other hand, because the concept of judicial power plays such a 
central role in the reasoning of the joint-majority, perhaps the reference to Ch 
III has more significance. After all, in their view of things, advocates' immu-
nity is a corollary of the finality of judicial decisions and the finality prin-
ciple is a corollary of the concept of judicial power or, even more strongly, 
intrinsic to that concept. If this is right, it might be arguable that abolition 
of the immunity would be unconstitutional so far as protected work is concerned. 
Such a conclusion would be extremely ironical (and perhaps, therefore, should be  
[*15]  rejected) because (as Michael Pelly has argued) n28 the joint-majority 
seem to have thrown down the gauntlet to legislatures n29 by implicitly chal-
lenging them to reverse the High Court's decision if they think it undesirable. 
But suppose (as seems likely at the time of writing) that one or more of the 
States pass legislation abolishing or limiting the immunity as established by 
the High Court in D'Orta-Ekenaike. Would such legislation be unconstitutional in 
its application to decisions, made in exercise of federal judicial power, on the 
basis that negligence liability of advocates for protected work would undermine 
an essential feature of judicial power as embodied in Ch III of the Constitu-
tion? Further, could the principle in Kable v Director of Public Prosecutions 
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(NSW) n30 be called in aid to support an argument that such legislation would be 
unconstitutional even in its application to decisions made in exercise of non-
federal judicial power? Could it not be said that the power to entertain negli-
gence claims against advocates that challenge the finality of judicial decisions 
is incompatible with the very concept of judicial power as understood by the 
joint-majority in  [*16]  D'Orta-Ekenaike? 

4. The joint-majority accept that there are 'a few narrowly defined circum-
stances' in which 'controversies once resolved . . . [may be] reopened'. n31 The 
'principal qualification' n32 to the finality principle is that judicial deci-
sions may be reopened on appeal. Independently of appeal, an injunction may be 
awarded to restrain the enforcement of a judgment obtained by fraud. n33 The 
joint-majority also accept that a defendant who has been acquitted in a criminal 
trial may be sued in tort -- the O J Simpson phenomenon. n34 This course of ac-
tion is acceptable, it seems, because although it involves questioning a final 
decision, the party challenging the decision will not have been a party to the 
proceedings in which that decision was given n35 -- but it is not clear why this 
makes a difference. n36 

    Since the finality principle is not absolute or without exception, the 
argument it provides in favour of advocates' immunity must be that the exception 
represented by advocates' negligence liability would undermine the principle to 
an unacceptable extent. In Arthur J S Hall & Co v Simons n37 three members of a 
seven-member House of Lords thought that the demands [*17]  of finality would be 
adequately met by giving advocates immunity in relation to decisions in criminal 
cases only. The joint-majority in D'Orta-Ekenaike rejected this solution because 
of the difficulty, as they saw it, of distinguishing between civil and criminal 
cases. n38 The majority Law Lords in Hall v Simons thought that courts possessed 
sufficient power, even without advocates' immunity, to deal with unacceptable 
attempts on the part of litigants to question judicial decisions by suing their 
lawyers. In particular, reference was made to the principle in Hunter v Chief 
Constable of the West Midlands Police n39 to the effect that it is normally an 
abuse of court process for a criminal defendant to challenge his or her convic-
tion in civil proceedings. The joint-majority in D'Orta-Ekenaike rejected this 
'abuse of process' technique, apparently because they considered advocates' im-
munity to be, via the principle of finality, a corollary of the concept of judi-
cial power. n40 An immunity so deeply rooted in the constitutional soil should 
not, it seems, be made hostage to the uncertainty and contingency of a fact-
specific concept such as 'abuse of process'. n41 

    Most [*18]  of the traditional arguments for advocates' immunity are 
pragmatic, n42 depending on an assessment of the likely negative impact of 
claims against advocates on the administration of justice. The traditional read-
ing of the finality argument is also essentially pragmatic. n43 In D'Orta-
Ekenaike, the joint-majority seem to raise the stakes by rejecting most of the 
traditional pragmatic arguments more-or-less outright and re-interpreting the 
finality principle as a corollary of basic constitutional principle and struc-
ture. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n18 The joint-majority pointed out that incompetence of counsel is not 'a 
separate ground of appeal' (at [82]); although, according to McHugh J (at 
[197]), it is very commonly raised in criminal appeals. 

n19 Ibid, at [7]. 

n20 Ibid, at [162]-[164], [194]-[195]. 

n21 Ibid, at [140]. 

n22 Ibid, at [202]. 

n23 Ibid, at [196]. I make no comment on the validity of this concern other 
than to note that supporters of advocates' immunity often assume that litigants 
who sue their lawyers are probably (what psychologists call) 'querulants', who 
suffer from what is coming to be recognised as a mental dysfunction. 
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n24 Ibid, at [195]. 

n25 Ibid, at [190]. 

n26 Ibid, at [32]-[33]. 

n27 McHugh J went to great lengths to argue that advocates do not owe an 'ac-
tionable' (at [95]) duty of care to their clients in relation to protected work. 
One motivation for this move may have been a desire to stress what he (and 
Callinan J) considered to be fundamental differences between the profession of 
advocate and other professions: according to McHugh J, 'advocacy in the courts 
is a unique profession' (at [104)]. See also Callinan J at [366]. Another moti-
vation might have been to answer a point made by Kirby J. One argument in favour 
of advocates' immunity (at least for in-court work) is that judges, juries and 
witnesses also enjoy such immunity. Kirby J rebutted this argument with the 
point that of these groups, only advocates owe a duty of care to litigants (at 
[323]). 

n28 M Pelly, 'A little backbone needed in legal immunity case', Sydney Morn-
ing Herald, 21 March 2005. 

n29 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [48]-[54]. 

n30 (1996) 189 CLR 51; 138 ALR 577. For a clear brief account of this case 
see L Zines, Cowen and Zines's Federal Jurisdiction in Australia, 3rd ed, The 
Federation Press, Sydney, 2002, pp 242-6. 

n31 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [34], [45]. 

n32 Ibid, at [35]. It is certainly not an exception to the principle and per-
haps should properly be seen as part of its meaning (see above n 12). 

n33 DJL v Central Authority (2000) 201 CLR 226; 170 ALR 659 at [35]-[38]. 

n34 See, generally, J Stapleton, 'Civil prosecutions -- Part 1: Double jeop-
ardy and abuse of process' (1999) 7 TLJ 245; 'Civil prosecutions - Part 2: Civil 
claims for killing or rape' (2000) 8 TLJ 15. 

n35 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [78]-[79]. 

n36 Nor does it seem to allow of the possibility of a tort action consequent 
on the failure of a private prosecution by the victim. 

n37 [2002] 1 AC 615; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 

n38 (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [76]. 

n39 [1982] AC 529; [1981] 3 All ER 727. 

n40 (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [72]-[82], although the argument in this passage is 
rather difficult to follow. 

n41 The joint-majority thought that procedural differences between Australia 
and England were not 'determinative' (at [60]). Contrast McHugh J at [202]. 

n42 Or perhaps, in more loaded terms, 'policy' arguments. 

n43 This is the way it was understood by the House of Lords in Hall v Simons 
[2002] 1 AC 615; [2000] 3 All ER 673. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*19]  

2 Protected work 

Having re-affirmed the existence of advocates' immunity, the remaining issue 
facing the joint-majority concerned its scope. They saw no good reason to re-
visit this aspect of Giannarelli, which accorded immunity to what I have called 
'protected work' -- work done in court or work done out of court that leads to a 
decision affecting the conduct of the case in court. n44 The result of this un-
willingness to reconsider the scope of the immunity is a lack of fit between the 
rationale for the immunity (the finality principle) and the formula specifying 
its scope. On the one hand, the finality principle would not seem to support im-
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munity in respect of protected work in any case where a claim against an advo-
cate would not challenge the finality of a judicial decision. For instance, a 
claim against an advocate for defamation in respect of a statement made in court 
might well not entail a challenge to the court's decision. It might be argued 
that the finality rationale supports only the immunity from negligence liability 
and that advocates' immunity from other causes of action must rest on different 
foundations. But it should be noted that the joint-majority, while not expressly 
[*20]  rejecting the argument that immunity from defamation liability protects 
freedom of speech and guards against the chilling effect of fear of being sued, 
rested this immunity, too, on 'the deeper consideration' of finality and the un-
desirability of re-litigation. n45 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n44 D'Orta-Ekenaike v Victoria Legal Aid (2005) 214 ALR 92 at [85]-[86]. 

n45 Ibid, at [41]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

 On the other hand, the finality principle might be applicable (in principle 
at least) to negligence claims not based on protected conduct. For instance, in 
Saif Ali v Sydney Mitchell & Co n46 it was held that failure, at an early stage 
of proceedings, to advise the joining of certain parties to an action, is con-
duct not protected by advocates' immunity. But one could imagine cases in which 
a negligence action in respect of such conduct might cast doubt on the correct-
ness of a final judicial decision. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n46 [1980] AC 198; [1978] 3 All ER 1033. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - [*21]  

In short, one would expect the scope of advocates' immunity to reflect its 
rationale. By putting so much weight on the finality argument while leaving the 
definition of protected work unchanged, the joint-majority have created an un-
stable dissonance between the rationale and the scope of the immunity. 

3 The ratio  of the decision 

It might be argued n47 that however central to the joint-majority judgment 
the finality argument might be, it is not part of the ratio  of the decision, 
which is simply that advocates are immune from negligence liability for pro-
tected work. In support of this line of thought, it might be added that although 
both McHugh and Callinan JJ in their separate concurring judgments accept the 
finality principle, their support for the immunity is more broadly based on 
some, at least, of the other arguments traditionally used to justify advocates' 
immunity. According to this line of reasoning, any lack of fit between the ra-
tionale for and the scope of the immunity, and between that rationale and the 
court's decision, would be of no importance because the discussion of and appeal 
to the finality principle by the joint-majority would be purely obiter [*22]  . 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n47 I owe this line of thought to Leslie Zines. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Tempting though this argument is, it rests on a very narrow understanding of 
the concept of the ratio of a decision. There is, of course, a distinction be-
tween the rule which a decision establishes and the reasons given for that rule. 
However, unlike legislative law-making, judicial law-making depends crucially 
for its legitimacy on the reasons and reasoning used to support it. Legislation 
is legitimised primarily by the processes by which it is made, whereas common 
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law is, ultimately, no more valid than the reasons that support it. Whatever 
qualifications to the latter proposition are required by the doctrines of prece-
dent and stare decisis  (which might be thought to validate decisions regardless 
of their substantive merit), they do not apply to the joint-majority judgment in 
D'Orta-Ekenaike. This is because the High Court is not, of course, bound by the 
decisions of any other court or by its own decisions and because the joint-
majority explicitly embarked [*23]  on a reconsideration n48 of the arguments 
for and against advocates' immunity and, hence, of the validity of the immunity 
itself. 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - Footnotes - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

n48 Which McHugh J would have preferred not to undertake: (2005) 214 ALR 92 
at [94]. 
  
- - - - - - - - - - - - End Footnotes- - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

4 Conclusion 

The conclusion must be, then, that by undermining most of the traditional 
foundations of the edifice of advocates' immunity and putting the full weight of 
the structure on the finality argument, the joint-majority have so destabilised 
it that D'Orta-Ekenaike is unlikely to be other than a temporary staging-post on 
the road to resolution of the important issues of principle it raises. More spe-
cifically, the joint-majority's approach presents us with a dilemma. On the one 
hand, if we take their reasoning seriously, we are forced to brand the dismissal 
of the appeal as a mistake. On the other hand, if we accept the outcome as cor-
rect (in the sense of 'justified'), we must reject most of the joint-majority's 
reasoning as mistaken and irrelevant. Neither conclusion is satisfactory and ei-
ther leaves [*24]  the law in a state of considerable confusion. 
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